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PROCEEDI NGS
MR. CONYERS: The Denocratic subcommittee will
come to order. Good norning, |adies and gentlenen. 1'm so
delighted that we're all here again in the basenent of the
Rayburn Buil ding, like we were in the Downing Street nenos
hearing, perhaps in a little bit nore upscale part of the

basenment area. W're very delighted to see all of ny

col | eagues that are here, who wll have sonme coments, brief

comments to make, as | will. And we're very delighted to
have our six witnesses present. |1'mgoing to introduce them
shortly.

Ladi es and gentlenmen, there can be little doubt
that we're in a constitutional crisis that threatens the
system of checks and bal ances that have preserved our
fundanmental freedons for over 200 years. There's no better
illTustration of that crisis than the fact that the President
of the United States is violating our Nation's |aws by
authorizing the National Security Adm nistration, NSA to
engage in warrantless surveillance of United States
citizens.

The adm ni stration offers two argunents to justify
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their actions. First, they assert that warrantl ess searches
wer e aut horized by the Afghani stan use-of-force resol ution
passed by Congress. And, second, they say that the
Constitution permits and even mandates such actions. To
many of us, this is indeed a very renotely plausible and
very little credible argunment. Neither of these, | don't
think, will wthstand cl ose scrutiny.

But to make sure that in fairness we got the whole
story, the Attorney General had put out a 42-page nenb, once
agai n defending his position. | called Attorney General
CGonzal es this norning and reinvited himor his
representative to cone and join us here this norning to nmake
their case before all of us, the Menbers of Congress and our
expert witnesses. And | just want to ask: |Is there any
representative fromthe Attorney General's office present in
B339?

[ No response. ]

MR. CONYERS: Now, as for the claimof statutory
authority, a plain reading of the text of the resolution to
me reveals there is no reference whatsoever to donestic

surveillance, and we |earned fromthe forner Senate Majority
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| eader M. Daschle that the resol ution had been narrowed
fromthe adm nistration's initial request to avoid such
construction, and the Attorney General went so far as to
admt that he had been advised that it would be "difficult

i f not inpossible” for Menbers of Congress to anend the | aw
to avoid such a program As Harvard constitutional |aw
prof essor Laurence Tribe wote ne, to argue that one

coul dn't have gotten congressional authorization after
argui ng previously that they had gotten congressi ona

aut hori zati on takes sone nerve."

In terns of inherent constitutional authority,
this also flies in the face of both conmmbn sense and | ega
precedent. If the Suprene Court didn't |let President Trunan
use this authority to take over the steel mlls during the
Korean War in 1952 and woul dn't |et President Bush use the
authority to indefinitely hold eneny conbatants in 2005, it
I's obvious the Constitution doesn't allow warrantl ess
wi retapping of United States citizens today. As Justice
O Connor fampously wote, the President does not have a bl ank
check because of the state of war. O to put it nore in her

terns, "a state of war is not a blank check."
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VWhat may be nost troubling of all is that if we
| et domestic spying prograns continue, if we |let our
Presi dent convince us that we are at war so that he can do
what he wants, we wll allow to stand the principle that the
Presi dent al one can decide what |laws apply to him | submt
this is not only inconsistent with the principles upon which
our Republic was founded, but it really denigrates the very
freedom we' ve been fighting for since the tragic events of
Septenber 11, 2001. And so that is why we are hol ding
t oday' s heari ng.

The Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act |aw
al l ows donestic wretaps to our Governnent and the
Presi dent, both com ng and going. And so I'mvery delighted
now to recogni ze ny colleague from California, M. Adam
Schiff, for a few brief opening renarks.

MR. SCHI FF: Thank you, M. Chairman, and wel cone,
everyone, to the basenent. W are here in the basenent
t oday because evidently all the commttee roons are in use
t oday.

[ Laught er. ]

MR SCH FF: Wich is odd, because we are
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effectively in recess, but I"'msure that's the only
expl anation. But we'll make do the best that we can.

M . Ranki ng Menber Conyers, | want to thank you
for holding this inportant briefing today. | nust say that
I would have preferred that the House Judiciary Commttee
conduct this inportant oversight through an offici al
commttee hearing and in a bipartisan fashion. | do not
bel i eve the Anerican people are served when at |east half of
the el ected Representatives on the relevant commttees are
not willing or able to engage in such a discussion.

However, | amafraid that the House of Representatives has
once again abdicated its oversight responsibilities.

After reading the report in the New York Tines
claimng that the President had secretly authorized the NSA
to use electronic surveillance on Anericans w thout any
court approval, | respectfully urged that the Judiciary
Comm ttee convene hearings on this topic as soon as
possi ble. | subsequently joined all Judiciary Denocrats in
anot her letter urging the sane.

| am pl eased that the Senate Judiciary Conmttee

has announced their intention to hold hearings on this
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I ssue, and Attorney General Al berto Gonzal es' testinony wl
be of great interest and inportance. However, | don't
believe that the Senate proceedi ngs rel ease us from our
responsibility here in the House to probe these nmatters as
well. Therefore, | think it is both appropriate and vital
that the Ranki ng Menber has convened such a discussion in
his capacity.

|"mparticularly disturbed to | earn that nost
Menbers of Congress on both sides of the aisle who sit on
the rel evant congressional committees with jurisdiction in
these matters appear to have been kept in the dark regarding
the Executive order, classified | egal opinions asserting
broad powers to order such searches, and subsequent
activities of the NSA. |I'msure that the nmenbers of the
commttee and of the Congress on both sides of the aisle
share ny frustration in learning of this and other executive
agency actions fromnedia reports rather than through our
constitutionally mandat ed oversi ght responsibilities.

We can all agree that congressional oversight is
critically inportant as we continue to fight the war agai nst

terrorism Last year, 11 oversight hearings on the PATRI OT
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Act were held in subcommttee prior to action on the
authorization. Wile |I would have preferred engagenent at
the full committee |evel with nore participation from
mnority and mgjority witnesses and believe that the
subcomm ttee hearings thenselves were far too | ong del ayed,
they did provide at |east an opportunity for oversight.
However, true oversight cannot occur in isolation or involve
only certain preferred topics while ignoring other
potentially nore significant matters.

Donestic surveillance w thout court-approved
warrants appears to be wholly unprecedented as a | awf ul
exerci se of power. A recent CRS report concludes that, "It
appears unlikely that a court would hold that Congress has
expressly or inpliedly authorized the NSA el ectronic
surveill ance operations here under discussion.” It goes on
to say, "It may represent an exercise of Presidential power
at its | owest ebb."

The report continues, "No court has held squarely
that the Constitution disables the Congress from endeavori ng
to set limts on that power."” And it goes on to say that,

"G ven such uncertainty that the admnistration's |egal
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justification, as presented in the summary analysis fromthe
Ofice of Legislative Affairs, does not seemto be as wel
grounded as the intent of that |etter suggests.”

These extrajudicial actions are all the nore
troubling when one considers that there is a court enpowered
to review precisely such applications for donestic
surveillance that could have been utilized but was not.

G ven the track record of this court, the FI SA Court, of

qui ckly approvi ng Government requests and the power to seek
post hoc approval where the urgency is still greater, there
appears no policy justification for the admnistration's
actions. And, thus, what may be illegal is also so plainly
unnecessary.

| ook forward to hearing our w tnesses today,
particularly those with expertise in the constitutiona
questions inplicated. The CRS report suggests the
President's actions are unsustainable. Mreover, the |ack
of an_official commttee hearing scheduled by the majority
will only further harmthe adm nistration's efforts to
convi nce the Anerican public of the legality or propriety of

its actions.
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Speaking very personally, | can't imagine that
there is a single Menber of the House of Representatives who
bel i eved when voting to authorize the use of mlitary force
agai nst al Qaeda that we were also voting to create a new
and vast exception to FI SA that woul d aut horize, w thout
court approval or court review, electronic surveillance of
Americans on American soil. And that personal viewis borne
out, | think, by the legislative history, and | want to
concl ude by reading one last couple lines of the CRS report:

"By including the enmergency authorization for
el ectronic surveillance without a court order for 15 days
follow ng a declaration of war, Congress seens clearly to
have contenpl ated that FI SA would continue to operate during
war, al though such conditions m ght necessitate amendnents.
Amendnents to FI SA and the USA PATRI OT Act, and subsequent
| egi slation further denonstrates Congress' wllingness to
make adj ustnents. The history of Congress' active
i nvol venent in regulated el ectronic surveillance within the
United States leaves little roomfor arguing that Congress
has accepted by acqui escence the NSA operations here at

i ssue. "
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We did not, we do not, and | thank you, M.
Conyers, for calling this hearing.

MR. CONYERS: Thank you so much, M. Schiff, for
your statenent.

If we might agree to keep our statenents a little
nore brief so that we can get to all the nenbers and then
get to our witnesses quickly, | would deeply appreciate
t hat .

Judiciary Commttee Menber Chris Van Hollen from
Maryl and, you are recogni zed.

MR. VAN HOLLEN:. Well, thank you very much, M.
Conyers, and let nme thank you for your |eadership in
organi zing this hearing. Let ne thank all the w tnesses who
are here today and the others in the audience.

| think we have all |earned that the secret NSA
Wi ret appi ng program w retapping Arerican citizens, has
rai sed very serious constitutional questions; it has raised
serious questions about the rule of law, and it has raised
serious questions about the separation of powers. And I
just want to underscore the point that Congressman Schiff,

nmy col |l eague, nmade with respect to the obligation, I
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believe, of the Judiciary Commttee, the full Judiciary
Committee, to hold hearings on this issue. And it's

i nportant for the American people and people listening to
know t hat the nmenbers who are here today did send a letter
early on to Chairman Sensenbrenner asking himto conduct
heari ngs.

It has now been well over a nonth that the
Anmeri can people learned of this secret w retapping program
and yet the House of Representatives--indeed, the Congress
so far has been totally AWOL in followi ng up on the issue.
And so today | think marks a very inportant nonent, and |
t hank you, M. Conyers, for conducting this briefing.

W were here in Decenber, and one of the |ast
things we were debating, both in the House and the Senate,
was the PATRI OT Act, trying to strike the proper bal ance
bet ween securing the honel and, making sure we protect the
security of the Anerican people, and at the sane tine
securing the liberties that we all hold dear. And part of
t hat di scussion was the President's powers under the FISA
Act .

And so it cane as a great alarmto many of us when
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we went away for the recess to learn that in nmany ways that
whol e di scussi on had been for nothing, was noot. In other
words, here we are debating the PATRI OT Act, debating the
very issues that we're going to be debating here today, only
to discover that the President had secretly nade a deci sion
that it really didn't matter what Congress deci ded on these
points of the FISA court, it really didn't matter what
Republ i cans and Denocrats and el ected officials had to say
about that. The President determ ned that he had the right
to go forward anyway. And | think that raises very serious
questions in this country about the rule of |aw

| amgoing to be brief, M. Chairman, because |
know we are going to have a |lot of excellent testinony on
the back and forth, but | do have to say | took the 42-page
justification that canme out yesterday fromthe Justice
Departnent, Attorney General Gonzales, and making their
argunent | onger did not nmake it any better.

[ Laught er. ]

MR. VAN HOLLEN: And | have to say that any
first-year |aw student would, after reading this, quickly

concl ude that the argunments were specious. And | think that
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i f you had a private attorney in Washington, D.C., or
anywhere in this country provide their client with this kind
of advice, they would be sued for mal practice. And I
believe that this opinion is mal practice on the Anerican
peopl e.

The President said he had a duty to defend the
Anmeri can people and provide for the safety of the people.
agree. The President has that duty and obligation, and the
Congress shares in those responsibilities. But the
President also has a duty to abide by the Constitution and
the rule of |aw

|f the authority was not there to do what the
Presi dent said needed to be done to protect the safety of
the American people, he can cone to the Congress. Under the
Constitution, under the separation of powers, he can cone to
the Congress and say, listen, | need additional authority to
protect the people of this Nation. And today's debate, |
don't think, is about whether or not the President should
have these additional authorities. Maybe he should. Maybe
he shouldn't. The point of the matter is we should argue

and debate whet her or not he should have those authorities
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t hrough the nornmal process.

Attorney Ceneral Gonzal es nade a very revealing
statenment that you, M. Conyers, referred to in your opening
statenent when he was first confronted with the exposure of
this program He essentially said we couldn't have gotten
the authority if we went to Congress. Well, | don't know if
they could or couldn't have. W don't know that. But the
fact of the matter is that's the way in our system of
Governnment we do things. And what is nost troubling about
this is the fact that the President and his adm nistration
deci ded to short-circuit the constitutional process and
deci de what Justice O Connor in the Handi case said that
they could not do, which was set aside the rights of
Anerican citizens.

So, M. Chairman, M. Conyers, | thank you for
hol ding this hearing, and I ook forward to the testinony of
t he witnesses.

MR. CONYERS: Thank you so nuch, Chris.

W' ve been joi ned by Congresswoman Di ane Wat son of
Cal i f orni a.

| now turn to a ranking subcomm ttee nenber of the
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Judi ci ary, Robert "Bobby" Scott of Virginia.

MR. SCOIT: Thank you. Thank you, M. Conyers. |
want to thank you for holding the second, | guess, in a
series of basenent hearings.

[ Laught er. ]

MR. SCOIT: Because we can't get regular order and
we can't do this on a regular basis, but youre willing to
hol d these hearings and get this information to the Anmerican
public, whether the majority wants to hear it or not.

You said to be brief. | will actually be brief.

I just want to nake one essential point, and that is, the
people tried to make this a question of whether or not the
President can wiretap and protect the public or not. That
is not the question. The question is: Wen he uses a

wi retap, does he have to get a warrant? |Is he subject to
the normal checks and bal ances? And under FISA, you can get
a warrant w thout even getting--w thout even show ng
probabl e cause of a crinme. You have to show probabl e cause
that the agent of a foreign governnment is involved, but you
don't even have to show a crine. |If you have probabl e cause

that a crinme is commtted, then a warrant obviously is easy.
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So we're not tal king about whether or not he can
wi retap people. The question is whether or not he's subject
to the sanme checks and bal ances as everybody el se. Just
stop by the court on the way to getting the wwretap. O if
you're in a hurry, get the warrant on the way back from
starting the wretap.

The President, | thought, agreed with this idea
because on April 20, 2004, he said, Now, by the way, anytine
you hear the United States CGovernnent tal king about a
wiretap, it requires--a wiretap requires a court order.
Not hi ng has changed, by the way, when we're tal king about
chasing down terrorists. W' re talking about getting a
court order before we do so. Constitutional guarantees
aren't waived when it comes to doing what is necessary to
protect our honel and because we val ue our Constitution.

A couple of things are very inportant to
under st and about the PATRIOT Act. First of all, any action
that takes place by |law enforcenent requires a court order.
In other words, the Governnent can't nobve on w retaps or
roving wiretaps w thout getting a court order. So we're not

tal ki ng about whether he can do it. W're just talking
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about whet her he has the normal checks and bal ances or
whet her the standard is, once he makes his judgnent, there
is no check and bal ance. And that's not what our
Constitution talks to, and, M. Conyers, | thank you for
hol di ng this hearing.

MR. CONYERS: Thank you so nuch, Bobby Scott.

W now turn to the gentleman fromFlorida, M.
Robert Wexler, a nmenber of the Judiciary Commttee.

MR. WEXLER  Thank you as well, M. Conyers. |
al so want to applaud your initiative and effort here today.
I, too, was appalled to |learn that our Nation's intelligence
and mlitary agenci es have been spying on Anericans at an
unprecedented | evel wi thout even the opportunity for legally
required judicial oversight.

| was al so astonished to |l earn that |aw abiding
Americans |like the peace activists and retirees who nmake up
the Truth Project in nmy congressional district are
considered to be a credible threat to this country. M.
Hersh is here today to represent apparently all the credible
threats to the country.

The New York Tinmes confirmed our initial fears
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that these spying prograns are not only a violation of our
i ndividual civil liberties but also a trenendous waste of
critical resources that should be enployed to fight the
genui ne threats Anerica truly does face. Instead of using
one of the nost far-reaching invasions of privacy in our
Nation's history to target inmmediate and credi ble threats,
the adm nistration is needl essly diverting the scarce tine
and resources of our intelligence conmunity on what appear
to be wild goose chases.

There is not a single Menber of Congress who is
not prepared to take every | egal neasure necessary to
prevent another 9/11 from happening. However, this is not
an excuse for the Bush adm nistration to declare by fiat
that it can ignore existing | aw

If the NSA's warrantl ess searches and the DOD s
I nformation collection on Arerican citizens are indeed
critical to our Nation's safety and security, it would be
the responsibility, as Congressman Van Hol l en said, for
Congress to change the law to allow these actions. The
adm ni stration cannot act alone and in secret as judge and

jury for its actions. But this is exactly what President
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Bush has done. The adm nistration has groundl essly
circunvented judicial review and taken Anerica down a
frightening path, which preys on a culture of fear while
casually disregarding existing civil liberties. Now at the
very | east the American people have a right to know the ful
extent to which our basic rights have been viol at ed.

Fol Il owi ng the Septenber 11 attacks, the President
came to Congress, he addressed the Anmerican people, and he
said, that the terrorist hate--this is the President's
quote. The President said, "Terrorists hate our
denocratically el ected Governnent. They hate our freedons,"”
the President said. Wy, then, did the President circunvent
this denocratically el ected Governnment and di sregard those
very sane freedons.

W nust di scover what has been done under this
m sgui ded banner and unite to stop it.

Thank you, M. Conyers, for the tine.

MR. CONYERS: Thank you so mnuch

| would now like to recognize the only | ady Menber
of the Congress that's with us, the esteened D ane Watson--a

former Anbassador, by the way--and now a nenber of the
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International Relations Conmttee and Governnent Reform

M5. WATSON: | want to in turn thank the esteened
Congressman John Conyers for holding this briefing and
taki ng advantage of a tine when we ought to be in session
doi ng the public's business, so he took the bold step of
calling us together to hear fromthe public and so the
public can hear fromus as to our outrage over the
adm nistration using the lawto (?) -ution.

We all know we face an eneny out there that's
really an ideol ogical eneny. W all know that there are
pl ans, draconian plans, to destroy American society. But we
have an adm nistration that chooses to operate in the dark.
They will tell you that they went to the Intelligence
Committee 12 different tines to tell them what they were
pl anning on wiretaps, et cetera. The Intelligence Conmttee
I's duty-bound not to relate what goes on there. So the rest
of Congress--and we all represent sonewhere between 650, 000
peopl e--are unaware of what's going on. And it's done under
the guise of protecting the security of Anericans.

Now, | can understand when there is a need, but we

have a process. And when our President, elected by the
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peopl e, takes business away fromthe people, we're in
trouble. And so | am hoping that the panelists as well as
ot her nmenbers of the public will shed sone |ight on what
they feel representing Anericans and maybe give us sone
direction that we can take, because we've been the mnority
for too long, and we are all painted with the sane brush.
The trust that the people put in us to serve on their behalf
and to speak for themis being violated. W've got to do
sonet hi ng about it.

So | want to again thank the Chair for taking the
bold step. | want to thank the panelists for comng forth
and speaking their mnds. Please give us the guidance and
the help that we will need to nake policy on your behalf.

Thank you very much

MR. CONYERS: Thank you so nmuch, Congresswomrman
Wat son.

Ladi es and gentl enmen, we have been honored by a
very distingui shed panel. Bruce Fein, our first witness, is
a constitutional |lawer and an international consultant. He
has been an Associ ate Deputy Attorney CGeneral and CGenera

Counsel of the Federal Communi cations Conmm ssion, and we're
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so delighted and honored that he's here today.

M. James Banford is the author of "The Puzzle
Pal ace,” a national best-seller when it was first published
and is now regarded as a classic. Until recently, he was
t he Washi ngton investigative producer for ABC s "Wrld News
Toni ght with Peter Jennings" and has witten investigative
cover stories for the New York Tines Magazi ne, the
Washi ngt on Post Magazine, and the Los Angel es Tines
Magazi ne.

Prof essor Jonathan Turley is a nationally
recogni zed | egal scholar who's witten extensively in areas
rangi ng fromconstitutional lawto |l egal theory to tort |aw
He has chal | enged both Denocratic and Republican Presidents
in the course of his distinguished career.

Ri chard Hersh is a nmenber and spokesman for a
Fl ori da- based Quaker organi zation known as the Truth
Project. He has recently discovered that because of the
organi zation's activities, it's been listed as a credible
threat to the mlitary, with a 400-page Defense Depart nent
report that NBC News obtai ned.

And we have as well the Director of the Washi ngton
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Legi slative Ofice of the American Cvil Liberties Union,
Ms. Caroline Fredrickson, and we're delighted to have you
here. W are aware of the recent |lawsuit that has been
filed in the Detroit Federal courts challenging the whole
epi sode about executive branch authority to wretap.

And Kate Martin, the Director of the Center for
Nati onal Security Studies, and she has testified many tines
bef ore the House and Senate on issues relating to honel and
security, intelligence, and civil liberties since 9/11.

We are delighted, honored, and pleased that all of
you have prepared yourselves to testify. |If you would al
stand and rai se your right hand.

[ Wt nesses sworn. |

MR. CONYERS: Let the record show that all six
Wi t nesses have answered in the affirmative.

| include in the record the statenent of
Congresswoman Sheil a Jackson Lee, who was called away on
official duties, and we will put it in the record. And I
want ed everyone to know that Congressman Jerry Nadl er of New
York is rushing to get here as we speak.

We begin with Attorney Bruce Fein. Wl cone, and
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thank you again for being with us today, sir.

MR. FEIN. Well, thank you, Congressman and ot her
menbers of the Judiciary Committee. Could you signal when
nmy time is up? | knowit--

MR, CONYERS: It's a 5-minute deal. Al of you
are veterans up here. Everyone gets 5 mnutes. W give you
a 1-m nute warning.

MR. FEIN. The separation of powers, checks and
bal ances, is what the Founding Fathers viewed as the
architecture of our civil liberties. They understood that
men were not angels, as Janes Madi son explained in the
Federal i st Papers--

MR. SCHI FF. Could you bring the m crophone cl oser
to you?

MR. FEIN. The Foundi ng Fat hers understood that
men were not angels and that "Trust ne" was not a good
enough protection for our civil liberties. And,
accordingly, they created a tripartite system of Governnent
whereby the | egislative, executive, and judicial branches
woul d be restraints upon one another. As Mdi son expl ai ned,

"Anbi ti on nmust be made to counteract anmbition." And it's
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the i ssues of separation of powers, sonething that is
critical to the civil liberties of the living and those yet
to be born, that has been raised by President Bush's
justification for his unilateral decision to authorize the
Nati onal Security Agency to engage in eavesdroppi ng w thout
warrants agai nst Anmerican citizens and declining to suggest
that Congress has any role in the matter.

One of the reasons why the issue is so critical is
that we will be in a state of permanent hostilities against
terrorismfor our lifetine and for the indefinite future.

So the clained authorities of the President are not
tenporary. They will not go away. They will becone
permanent fixtures of the political and |egal | andscape,

whi ch is one reason why we must focus so clearly and sharply
on the justifications.

Secondly, the President's clains do not
di stinguish in principle fromintercepting a comruni cation
between a U.S. citizen in the United States and abroad or a
comuni cation wholly within the United States, because the
gist of his authority that he clains is that if the purpose

of the interception or surveillance is to advance or help
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defeat terrorism then he can do it on his say-so al one
wi t hout any consi deration of what Congress has enacted.

For exanple, we know that the 9/11 perpetrators
were wthin the United States prior to the attacks, and
comuni cation that they would have woul d be solely within
the United States. They may have communi cated with an
American citizen. There's nothing in the President's claim
of authority to surveil only the wiretap to further the war
against terrorismthat would restrict his authority to only
what he says he's doing now, surveiling or intercepting
conmuni cati ons between the United States and abroad.

The inplausibility of the President's claimseens
to be self-evident. 1n 1978, follow ng congressiona
heari ngs on abuse of executive authority in spying on
Aneri cans, mail openings, for exanple, Congress decided to
cut a bal ance between civil liberties and national security,
and they struck that balance also in considering warti ne,
the type the President confronted after 9/11. And the
Congress concl uded that there would be a 15-day w ndow when
the President would not need a judicial warrant that m ght

be too slow and clunsy in order to protect Anmericans from
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any i nmm nent repeat attack. And, of course, after 9/11, we
di dn't know whether (?)

At one tinme Congress had thought about a 1-year
autonmati c extension but rejected that with the idea the
Presi dent can conme qui ckly and we can consi der extendi ng
that period, even altering the standard, in a short tine
frame. Moreover, the history of the Congress is one that
shows that proceedings can be in secret. The Manhattan
Project, for exanple, was conducted and executed w t hout any
| eaks to the eneny. And the first Senate sat 6 years
wi t hout any openness.

There is no reason why the President couldn't have
cone, if he thought it was necessary, to arrange to have
debate and have an anendnment to FI SA wi thout revealing al
secrets to the enenmy. |Indeed, FISA itself recognized the
obvi ous. Qur eneny recognizes that we wll use surveillance
and wiretapping to try to collect intelligence. And | don't
think it's plausible to believe that any kind of discussion
in theory that the President has extraordinary powers to
surveil in wartinme would permt the eneny to evade any kind

of particular practice.
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But, anyway, the Congress explicitly addressed the
i dea of the powers of the President during wartinme and
wi retapping. The authorization of force statute doesn't
refer to FISA. The admnistration's clains that it sub
silentio overruled FISAis on its face inplausible. The
rule of statutory construction for centuries is the nore
specific statute overrides the nore general one. And I
don't think anything nore needs to be said about the fact
that he is violating FISA

| think it's even nore worrisone to understand the
clainms he is making of inherent constitutional authority to
undertake any efforts for the purpose of defeating
terrorism irrespective of congressional action or
ot herwi se. For instance, under his interpretation of the
aut hori zation of force, he could suspend the wit of habeas
corpus, which he hasn't done, saying: This authorization
enabled nme to do anything in furtherance of the war effort.
| can suspend the wit of habeas corpus unilaterally even
t hough Congress hasn't done so.

It woul d suggest as well that in the anmendnent

t hat Senator M Cain sponsored prohibiting i nhumane, cruel,

M LLER REPORTI NG CO., I NC.
735 8th STREET, S.E.
WASHI NGTON, D.C. 20003- 2802
(202) 546-6666



or degrading interrogation, that really is an
unconstitutional encroachnment on his powers because if he
thinks that kind of treatment is helpful to defeating
terrorism he can engage in it irrespective of what the
statute says.

It woul d suggest that the Lindsey G aham anmendnent
regulating the civilian review tribunals in Guantanano Bay
al so are unconstitutional because the President may decide
that those kinds of oversight is too great an intrusion on
his ability to extract intelligence and separate out the
real eneny fromthose who woul d pose a danger, and,
therefore, he could ignore that statute.

| ndeed, the President could claimon a custonmary
i ncident or he could put people in concentration canps, as
was done in World War |1, claimng: These are people who
are likely to be spies and saboteurs and aiders of al Qaeda.
| don't need a warrant. And since Roosevelt did it in Wrld
War 11, | can do it now.

He coul d aut horize breaking and entering of hones
in order to secure intelligence to fight the war agai nst

terrorism despite the fact that there is an authorized
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procedure in an anmendnent to FI SA that governs physica

sear ches.

Now, the principle that the President has
established here, if gone unchecked, will, as Justice Robert
Jackson said, lie around |ike a | oaded gun and be utilized

by any future incunbent who clains a need. And the history
of power teaches us one thing, that if it's unchecked, it
wi Il be abused. There will be overreachi ng, whether or not
you have a benevol ent individual or sonmeone who's
mal evolent. That is the nature of power. As Lord Acton
said, "Power corrupts. Absolute power corrupts absolutely."”
And we ought not to risk that when there are absolutely
clear, legal, responsible ways to fight terrorismwth al
t he aggressiveness that we need.

Thank you, M. Chairnman.

MR. CONYERS: Thank you very nmuch, Attorney Bruce

Fei n.

W now turn to M. James Banford. Wlconme to the
heari ng.

MR. BAMFORD: Thank you, M. Chairman, and | thank
menbers of the commttee. | really appreciate the
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opportunity of speaking before you today.

In the short tine that | have, | think it mght be
useful just to discuss a little bit of the events that |ed
up to the creation of the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance
Act, how it applies to NSA, and the dangers of violating
that | aw.

Those dangers were foreseen nmany years ago by
Senat or Frank Church, the |Idaho Denocrat who |ed the
i nvestigation into the abuses of the intelligence agencies
in 1975. Follow ng his probe, Senator Church came away from
shocked and warned very dramatically about the dangers that
m ght befall the country if NSA was ever turned | oose. He
said the agency's technol ogical capability "at any tine
could be turned around on the Anerican public, and no
Ameri can woul d have any privacy |left, such is the capability
to nonitor everything: telephone conversations, telegrans,
it doesn't matter. There would be no place to hide.

"If this Governnment ever becanme a tyranny, if a
di ctator ever took charge of this country, the technol ogi ca
capability that the intelligence community has given the

Governnent could enable it to inpose total tyranny, and
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there would be no way to fight back, because the nost
careful effort to conbine together in resistance to the
Governnment, no matter how privately it was done, is within
the reach of the Governnment to know. Such is the capability
of this technol ogy."

When Senator Church spoke those words, that was
three decades ago. Today, the NSA's capability has
I ncreased enornmously. Back then, all the NSA was able to do
was to eavesdrop on hardline tel ephones and sone occasi ona
telegrans. Today, the NSA is the largest intelligence
agency on earth and by far the nost dangerous if not
subjected to strict laws and oversight. It has the ability
to virtually get into soneone's mnd. It can read a
person's nost private thoughts expressed in e-nai
correspondence sent fromtheir home conputer, eavesdrop on
their cell tel ephones as they drive to work, read the
messages fromtheir BlackBerry as they ride the el evator,
and then listen in on their office tel ephone and nonitor
their conputer and fax machi ne as they conduct busi ness.

NSA was created back in 1952, and it was created

i n absol ute secrecy, as opposed to the CIA, which was forned
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by an act of Congress. NSA was created by a top-secret
menor andum si gned by President Truman, and the exi stence of
NSA--just the existence of it--was kept totally secret for
al nost a decade.

At the very beginning, NSA made a secret agreenent
with the heads of the various tel egraph conpanies, including
West ern Uni on, whereby the conpani es would secretly give to
NSA--virtually every night they would give to NSA an
enpl oyee of NSA, all the cables that went through the
conmpany during that day. That went on for about 30 years.
NSA got these nmessages very secretly from Wstern Union and
the ot her conpanies, and there were only a handful of people
in the conpanies that knew that this was going on.

Then during the Watergate period, President N xon
turned NSA's giant ear inward during the Watergate affair.
He was concerned about the grow ng anti-Vi et nam pr ot est
nmovenment, and so he called the Director of NSAinto his
of fice and ordered himto begin eavesdroppi ng donestically
on Anmerican citizens, very nuch the sane way President Bush
did nore recently.

Presi dent N xon ordered Admral Noel Gayler, who
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was Director at the tine, to begin listening to Amrericans,
and anong those people were anti-war protesters: Joan Baez;
Dr. Benjam n Spock was one of the people listened to; Dr.
Martin Luther King. He began expandi ng and expandi ng, which
is really the nature of this type of eavesdroppi ng, and
eventual |y they began eavesdroppi ng on authors. Two authors
who were planning to wite books on NSA they began
eavesdroppi ng on. They put themon the watchlist.

Fol |l owi ng the discovery of these things by the
Church comm ttee and al so by the Rockefeller Conm ssion, the
Justice Departnment began a very, very secret crimna
i nvestigation of NSA. It was probably the only tine an
entire agency was | ooked at as a potential crimna
defendant. Mranda rights were read to the senior officials
of NSA, and they spent over a year |ooking into the possible
crim nal prosecution of people at NSA

In the end, the Justice Departnent investigation
deci ded agai nst prosecution because they felt that there
woul d be too many secrets revealed in court. Neverthel ess,
they did find 23 categories of questionable activities.

But what they did decide to do, instead of

M LLER REPORTI NG CO., I NC.
735 8th STREET, S.E.
WASHI NGTON, D.C. 20003- 2802
(202) 546-6666



actually prosecuting, was they recomended that Congress
create sone new |laws that will actually nake this a rea
violation of law. At the tine it was a fairly gray area
because there were no laws in this area. So a year |ater
Congress created the Foreign Intelligence Surveill ance Act,
and paranmount in that |egislation was preventing future
Presidents from doing what Richard N xon did--secretly
ordering NSA's giant ear turned inward on Anerican citizens.
At that time, testifying before the House
Intelligence Conmttee, the Attorney General, Giffin Bell
made that very clear. He said, "I would particularly cal
your attention to the inprovenents in this bill over a
simlar neasure proposed in the |ast Congress. First, the
current bill recognizes no i nherent power of the President
to conduct electronic surveillance. Whereas, the bil
I ntroduced | ast year contained an explicit reservation of
presi dential power for electronic surveillance within the
United States, this bill specifically states that the
procedures in the bill are the exclusive means by which
el ectronic surveillance, as defined in the bill, and the

I nterception of donestic wire and oral communi cations may be
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conducted.” That really | eaves no avenue for a President
except for going through the FISA court.

The probl em you have here is anong the peopl e that
can be listened to, once it's taken fromthe FI SA court
judge and given to a shift supervisor at NSA, is virtually
anybody. And, again, they could start turning the NSA s
gi ant ear on the Anerican public. NSA has an enornous
eavesdropping facility for pulling in 2 mllion
communi cations an hour at each listening post, so you are
tal ki ng about a gi ant anmount of conmuni cati ons bei ng brought
in. And once a person's in that database, there's virtually
no way to get out. It's like India ink. You're in there
forever. And no matter--if this President is listening to
peopl e he feels that are opposed to his adm nistration,
there's no telling when the next adm nistration cones in
that they will turn the giant ear on sonebody that they nay
feel is opposed.

So there's a very strong need for this commttee
to take a very close ook at NSA and the President's
violation of the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act.

Thank you very nuch.
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MR. CONYERS: Thank you very nuch, M. Banford.

As | predicted, Congressnman Jerry Nadler came in
fromNew York and is with us now. W appreciate your great
efforts this norning to be with us.

| am now pl eased to recogni ze Professor Jonat han
Tur | ey.

MR. TURLEY: Thank you, sir, and thank you and
your col |l eagues for inviting ne here to speak today with
such a di stingui shed panel.

The disclosure on Decenber 16, 2005, of the NSA
operation has pushed this country deep into a constitutiona
crisis and one that there are, frankly, few parallels in our
hi story. Qur system of Governnent rests on a certain axis,

a bal ance of power of a tripartite system three branches,

none of which have the authority to govern alone. In that
system the very scourge is a maximum | eader. It runs
agai nst the constitutional grain. |t creates a dangerous
i mbal ance.

Presi dent Bush has for many years asserted
authority that is both absolute and, in ny view, quite

dangerous. On August 1, 2002, there was the infanous
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torture neno that was put out by the Justice Departnent that
stated in significant part that the President could indeed
order Government officials to violate Federal law. In fact,
that nmeno said that inposing a limtation on his ability to
conduct exercises--for people to conduct exercises that
woul d constitute torture would be an unconstitutiona

i nfringement upon his inherent authority. Attorney Ceneral
Al berto Gonzales in his confirmation hearings insisted that
he was rejecting that neno, although at the tine, we now
know, he was aware of an NSA operation that was based
precisely on the same claimof authority.

The President has also clainmed authority in eneny
conbatant cases to unilaterally declare a citizen to be an
eneny conbatant, to strip himentirely of his constitutiona
rights, including the right of access to counsel and the
courts.

On Decenber 30, 2005--just recently--the President
signed the torture bill that was enacted by this body and by
the Senate. Wen he did so, he used what was a signing
reservation, a signing statenment, where he reserved the

right to violate that law if he considered it to be in the
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Nation's interest. Now we know that there is an NSA
operation based upon the sane extrene theory of Presidentia
power .

The problemw th these clains is that they're
devoid of any limting principle. They place this country
on a slippery slope that inevitably | eads to a naxi num
| eader.

Now, | read the docunent that was put out
yesterday by the Departnent of Justice, and | have changed
ny witten testinony to address that docunment, and | have
gi ven copies of a longer statenent to this body.

|f there is any doubt about how extrene these
clains are, | suggest you read that docunent. But, frankly,
what is nost remarkable is not the sweeping clains of
authority, but the conspicuous |ack of authority to support
t hose cl ai ns.

Now, in our system of separation of powers, the
Framers desi gned what was a uni que system a system where no
branch coul d govern alone. That creates an inherent tension
that is healthy for a denocratic process. There has never

been a President that didn't want to be Congress. Frankly,
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there has never been a Congress that didn't want to be
President. And, frankly, we have had judges that wanted to
be both at tinmes. But all of these branches have an
institutional integrity and interest, and so they protect

t hat delicate bal ance.

The Suprene Court has rejected the very clains
bei ng made by the President with regard to the NSA
operation. This operation falls under what Justice Jackson
referred to as the | owest possible exhibit in terns of
executive authority. It is in direct contradiction of FISA

Now, | want to be absolutely clear. Wat the
President ordered in this case was a crine. W can debate
whet her he had a good or bad notivation, but it was a crine.
Federal |aw makes it clear you cannot engage in this type of
surveillance, in a donestic surveillance operation, wthout
commtting a crine and that you can go to jail for 5 years.

Now, we can debate the wi sdomof that. W can
debate why the President may have done it. But, in ny view,
the President commtted a crine, and we have to deal wth
that as citizens and, unfortunately, you have to deal wth

that as Menbers of Congress. It gives ne no pleasure to say
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that, but it also strikes ne as an alarm ng circunstance
when the President can go into a press conference and
announce that he has violated a Federal statute 30 tines and
prom ses to continue to do so until soneone stops him
That's the nost remarkable adm ssion |'ve ever heard froma
President of the United States.

Now, the Federal law is clear because of the
exclusivity provision under Title Ill. Title Ill says quite
clearly that all surveillance done donestically nust be done
pursuant to Title Ill or to FISA, and then FISA nakes it a
crime to engage in this type of surveillance without a court
or der.

Now, this is the nost user-friendly |aw a
Presi dent has ever been given. FISA virtually is devoid of
a basis to turn down the President. That's why we've had
over 13,000 FI SA applications and only a handful of denials.

When | first went into the FISA court as a lowy
intern at the NSA, frankly, it started a lifetine opposition
for me to that court. | was shocked with what | saw. | was
convi nced that the judge in that SCF woul d have signed

anything that we put in front of him And | wasn't entirely
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sure that he had actually read what we put in front of him
But | renmenber going back to ny supervisor at NSA and

sayi ng, "That place scares the daylights out of ne." And ny
supervi sor said sonething interesting. He said, "You know
what? It is scary. But we're here, the |awers of the
NSA"--1 was a | aw student at that tinme--"and we won't | et

t hi ngs happen, we won't let a President exceed his
authority."

Well, this President has exceeded his authority.
Under FISA there are three exceptions that allow the
President to, in one case, engage in surveillance and
proceed | ater to get approval. The suggestion that tinme was
of the essence is a |udicrous one.

| have reduced the Wiite Paper by the Justice
Departnent into five central clains, all of which, frankly,
| believe is neritless.

The first and nost inportant is that the President
has i nherent authority to violate Federal |aw and the Fourth
Amendnent. That is the nost dangerous claimof all
Hi storically, our nost serious wounds as a Nation have been

self-inflicted wounds. They have been done when we have
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been afraid. They have not been done by external evil
forces. W did it to ourselves. And the way that that
happens is when we remain passive and silent in the face of
unchecked authority.

| f you take a | ook at these clains--and | won't go
t hrough them because tinme is limted here. | wll sinply
remnd this institution of its duty. The Franmers believed
that, despite any affiliation to the President, Congress
woul d jealously protect its authority. It's a duty to
protect a |legacy that you were given and all citizens were
given. What's at stake is not a President who has conmtted
crimes. It's much nore serious than that. Wat's at stake
is a President who is conmtting crines in a nane or a
pretense of legality. He is saying that he has the
authority to do that.

Now, nenbers that stay silent are making a choi ce.
Very few nenbers have faced this type of test of faith. But
you are facing it now, and as citizens and as nenbers, it's
now up to us. W're called to account to the nmany benefits
that we have gotten fromthis system W're called to

account to do sonething and not to renmain silent.
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| thank you very nuch for inviting ne today.

MR. CONYERS: Thank you, M. Turley. Your
additional witten comments and those of all of our
W tnesses will be incorporated into the record.

W now turn to M. R chard Hersh, and we wel cone
you to these proceedi ngs.

MR. HERSH. Good afternoon, Congressman Conyers,
and ot her esteened Menbers of the House. Can you hear ne?

MR. CONYERS: No. Pull it closer, please.

MR. HERSH. Good afternoon. There we go. Good
aft ernoon, Congressman Conyers, and ot her esteened Menbers
of the House. | thank you for including nme on such an
august body of expert witnesses. | can only concl ude that
I"mthe expert in being spied upon.

[ Laught er. ]

MR HERSH M nanme is Richard Hersh. 1'ma
59-year-old male with a painful neurol ogical condition that
severely limts nmy physical abilities. 1've traveled from
Fl orida to Washi ngton to advise you of the enornous anount
of surveillance and disruption of peaceful groups by agents

of the Bush adm ni strati on.
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I n Novenber of 2004, people who represented an
associ ation of religious, educational, environnmental, peace,
and social justice activists net at the Quaker Meeting House
in Lake Worth, Florida. This group forned the Truth
Project, Incorporated, a Florida nonprofit corporation whose
purpose is to hel p educate high school students and their
parents about mlitary service and to give them enough
accurate information to nmake infornmed choi ces about critica
decisions. As a group, we are various ages, Sexes,
ethnicities, creeds, and political philosophies, but we are
all proud Anmeri cans.

The Quakers wel coned us into their church because
they believed our intent was nonviolent and was in keeping
in their deeply felt beliefs of teaching peace and
under st andi ng. They knew our purpose was solely to exercise
our First Amendnent rights to assenbl e peaceably, to speak
freely, and worship as we choose.

We had no idea until one year later that the
unfam liar faces in the church had been sent by the
President's Departnent of Defense to spy on us. NBC News

i nvestigators showed us that agents of the 902nd Mlitary

M LLER REPORTI NG CO., I NC.
735 8th STREET, S.E.
WASHI NGTON, D.C. 20003- 2802
(202) 546-6666



Intelligence Goup fromFort Meade, Maryland, where the

Nati onal Security Agency is headquartered, infiltrated the
Quaker Meeting House, and then filed a report designating us
a credible threat. The President's agents did not cone to
wor shi p al ongside us, to help us plan our educationa
program or to protect us.

And it wasn't just us. Shortly after NBC aired
its report, churches and ot her groups began sharing their
experiences of infiltration and intimdation with us: St.
Maurice's Catholic Church in Dania, the Unitarian
Uni versalists, the Fort Lauderdal e Friends, nenbers of Pax
Christi in Wst Pal mBeach, environnental groups, and many
others. Agents runmaged through trash, attacked and snooped
into e-mail, hacked websites, and listened in on phone
conversations. Indeed, address books and activist neeting
i sts have di sappear ed.

President Bush tells us only a few phone calls are
|istened to, but that's not true. M. Bush says they only
nonitor calls to foreign countries, but that is absolutely
untrue. He tells us he spies only on known al Qaeda

contacts or affiliates, but | know for a fact that is not

M LLER REPORTI NG CO., I NC.
735 8th STREET, S.E.
WASHI NGTON, D.C. 20003- 2802
(202) 546-6666



true because | was spied on in a house of worship in the
United States and in private hones in Florida where | was
neeting with other peaceful persons engaged in
constitutionally protected activity.

| have reason to believe that the Federal
Governnent |listens to nmy phone calls to fam |y nenbers and
friends about purely personal nmatters. | have every reason
to believe that the President's agents read ny e-nail
phot ograph ne as | exercise ny constitutional rights, record
the license nunbers of cars |I ride in, and create huge
dat abases within informati on about nme and ny fell ow
activists because all this specific activity is on record
from Governnent files as having been visited on Anerican
citizens around the United States by nmenbers of the Joint
Terrorism Task Force, the FBI, the NSA, and other agencies.

If, as George Owell once said, "In tines of
uni versal deceit, telling the truth is a revolutionary act,
we menbers of the Truth Project, Incorporated, nust be
revolutionaries. | thought Congress passed saf eguards
agai nst indiscrimnate donestic spying after the gross

violations of citizens' rights during the civil rights
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novenment and Vi et nam peace activism But here we are
agai n--like the Church commttee. Today, | think President
Bush shoul d confess the true extent of his domestic spying
program Confession is good for the soul. | think he
should tell us the truth, and that truth should set us al
free.

MR. CONYERS: Actually, you had a m nute when
rai sed ny hand, if you want to just continue.

[ No response. ]

MR. CONYERS: Well, thank you for turning back
your time, M. Hersh, and thank you for your testinony.

Attorney Caroline Fredrickson, Anmerican G vil
Li berties Union.

MS. FREDRI CKSON:  Congressman Conyers
di sti ngui shed nenbers of the panel, thank you very nuch for
having the ACLU to speak at this, the first of what | hope
I's many congressional hearings into the NSA's classified
program of warrantl ess donmestic spying.

And, Congressman Conyers, we applaud you for your
dedi cation to civil liberties and the rule of |law, and I

think this hearing could not conme at a nore appropriate
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tinme, falling within the week of the Martin Luther King Day.

As you know, Dr. Martin Luther King was perhaps
t he nost famous victimof the out-of-control "nationa
security" surveillance conducted by the Governnent in the
'50s and '60s. Supposedly to fight communism the FB
illegally wretapped, spied on, and eventually tried to
bl ackmail one of this Nation's great citizens.

|'"d like to make three short points today about
the NSA surveill ance.

First of all, Congress nust hold nore such
heari ngs. The Wi te House nust be held accountable, and the
Congress nust performa critical role in this schene of
checks and bal ances.

| also would call on the Justice Departnent to
appoi nt a special counsel to investigate the program The
Aneri can peopl e deserve to know how our rights were
viol ated, and that won't happen unl ess soneone i ndependent
of the President runs the investigation.

Second, | urge |awrakers from both sides of the
aisle to reject specious argunents being made by the Wite

House to justify the spying.
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Third, and nost significant, as we have al ready
heard today, it is crucial to renmenber that this is not an
i solated incident. The Bush admi nistration has a | ong
record of hostility to basic constitutional norns and
denocrati c val ues.

The cl earest indication of the Wite House's
di sdai n for fundanental Anerican freedons, aside fromthis
scandal, has to be the PATRIOT Act. For nore than 4 years,
reasonabl e nen and wonen from both sides of the aisle have
called on the Wiite House to accept very nodest changes to
the PATRIOT Act to better bal ance national security and
constitutional liberties. The answer has been a categorica
"no."

In addition, again, as we have already heard
t oday, the Pentagon has been spying and maintaining files on
Anmeri cans exercising their First Amendnent rights.

And so is the FBI. As part of an ACLU FO A effort
in 20 States on behalf of over 100 donmestic political and
religious groups, the ACLU recei ved nunerous docunents
confirmng that the FBI's Joint Terrorism Task Forces are

I nvestigating peaceful activists working on issues from
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affirmative action, animal rights, environnental rights, to
opposition to the Iraq war.

This is the same administration that had retired
Rear Admi ral John Poi ndexter develop the Total Information
Awar eness data-m ning systemat the Pentagon. That program
was supposed to track in real tinme the electronic footprints
of every individual in the United States. The
adm ni stration al so proposed Operation TIPS, which would
have recruited postal workers and cable technicians to be
snoops for the Governnent.

And the list goes on: torture; eavesdroppi ng on
attorney-client conversations; inplenenting an air travel
systemcalled CAPPS Il that promses to tar mllions of
i nnocent air travelers as potential terrorists, including,
as we know, small children and infants; actively seeking to
paint its critics as traitors; secretly deporting suspects
to countries that use torture as an interrogation technique;
roundi ng up thousands of non-citizens after 9/11 on the
weakest of | eads; aggressively using what should be Iimted
anti-terrorismpowers to sidestep traditional checks and

bal ances; and creating, arguably, the nost secretive
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adm nistration this country has ever known.

The NSA scandal is only the latest in a long |ine
of abuses.

| would also like to rem nd everyone here just why
we now require judicial supervision of national security
surveil | ance.

First, historically, the executive branch has
repeatedly used vague clains of "national security” to
justify the sabotage of its political rivals. For instance,
many woul d point to J. Edgar Hoover's deep dislike of Dr.
King as the reason for the snear canpai gn agai nst him

And, second, w thout a neutral decisionmaker
keepi ng tabs on wi retaps, physical searches, and ot her
i nvasi ons of privacy, overeager agents push the limts. 1In
the Cold War, legitimte concerns about Soviet espionage
nor phed i nto a whol esal e snoop canpaign into the |ives of
activists and intell ectuals who had not hi ng what soever to do
wi th our national security.

And, third, because of that tendency to overreach,
judicial supervision actually enhances national security by

focusing limted investigative resources on real threats.
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As the New York Tines reported | ast weekend, the NSA
surveillance fl ooded the FBI with thousands and thousands of
useless tips. And according t the story, it got so bad that
the agents said they were actually spending tinme pursuing
what turned out to be a ot of "calls to Pizza Hut."

And as we know, this country has had nunerous
ot her exanpl es of scandals involving warrantl ess security
under the false banner of "national security.”

In the years follow ng the Russian Revol ution, the
FBI used the Red Scar to infiltrate |abor groups, round up
i mm grants, and ruin innocent |ives.

In the '50s, '60s, and '70s, J. Edgar Hoover's
FBI, the CIA and the U S. mlitary conducted a dizzying
array of programs in the United States to hunt down
subversives, all of which allegedly were justified by the
Cold War, but had little or nothing to do with fighting it.

These prograns invariably spied on, harassed, and
kept dossiers on |abor |eaders, civil rights workers, and
students opposed to the Vietnam War.

Now there is a growi ng public outcry against the

NSA's warrantl ess surveillance. Polls show that not only is
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the public wary of the NSA' s actions, it's aware of the
depth of the scandal. Two-thirds of respondents in a recent
poll said they were following this story cl osely.

This week, the ACLU filed suit on behalf of a
di sti ngui shed group of plaintiffs, including journalists,
schol ars, and advocates whose work makes them obvi ous
targets of illegal NSA wiretapping. W are challenging the
program under the First and Fourth Amendnents, and we argue
that it violates | ongstandi ng separation-of-powers
princi pl es.

Before | conclude, 1'd like to just nmake one nore
point to correct the record on a key issue. While the ACLU
has conpared the NSA surveillance to Watergate, | want to
make very clear that the NSA surveillance is, by the
President's own adm ssion, far nore extensive than that at
Issue in Watergate. As N xon's White House counsel John
Dean wote |ast nonth, "here, Bush may have outdone N xon."

In closing, | urge Congress to continue to
i nvestigate this warrantless surveillance, and | urge the
Justice Departnent to appoint a special counsel.

Thank you again for inviting mne.
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MR. CONYERS:. Thank you so nuch.

Attorney Kate Martin, wel cone.

M5. MARTIN: Thank you, Representative Conyers,
and | want to thank all of the distinguished Menbers of the
House of Representatives for holding this hearing. | want
to echo the remarks made by peopl e today about the
abdi cation of the constitutional responsibility of the House
of Representatives in failing to hold any formal hearings,
and such formal hearings would conduct oversight over this
program and are necessary not only to protect our basic
civil liberties but, in addition, to ensure that the
departnents inside the executive branch are, in fact,
engagi ng in effective counterterrorismactivities and not
once agai n goi ng down the path | ooking at easy and perhaps
politically unpopular targets while m ssing those who woul d
actually do us harm and that oversight which the House of
Representatives to date has refused to engage in is
necessary for both purposes.

| want to el aborate just for a nonment on the | egal
anal ysis presented before you today by ny coll eagues here on

this panel and make just a couple of points.
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First, as has been pointed out, the Foreign
Intelligence Surveillance Act in three different ways
prohi bits the President from conducting w retappi ng outside
of the four corners of that act and crimnal wretap
statutes. And, in fact, the specific issue of whether or
not the President had inherent authority to conduct
warrantl ess wiretaps outside of those statutes was
consi dered during the 2 years in which Congress debated and
then enacted the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act and
expressly rejected by the Congress at the time. The
President's signed the bill, and there was no statenent that
that limtation was unconstitutional.

The President now argues that, to the extent that
the FISA prohibits the President from engaging in
warrantl ess wiretapping outside of its procedures, it is
unconstitutional .

In deciding that claim | agree that it's a
specious claim but I think that we can | ook nore
specifically to the text of the Constitution.

Fundanental |y, their argunment goes, the President is acting

here as Commander in Chief to respond to the 9/11 attacks,
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and as Commander in Chief he has the sole power to nake
certain kinds of decisions. In ny judgnment, that's true.

For exanpl e, when and where to attack in Afghanistan is a
matter on which Congress, once the attacks in Afghanistan
have been authorized, can have nothing to say. Wuat kind of
troops to insert into a specific place is a matter within
the President's Commander in Chief authority. But the
question of whom and when to wiretap on Anericans inside the
United States is a matter that the Constitution specifically
conmits to nore than one branch when, in the Fourth
Amendnent, it states that searches and seizures require a
warrant, and that warrant is to be issued by the judiciary
branch.

So the claimhere of inherent authority is
structurally contradicted by the Constitution itself, which
says that the power to conduct searches and sei zures bel ongs
in part to the judiciary, as well as to the Congress, which
here has set the standards for the judiciary to apply in
I Ssui ng warrants.

| think it's necessary and we shoul d not forget

that it is not sinply a claimthat the President has the
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sol e power to decide which laws to violate and when to go
out si de the judicial power, but that he has the power to do
so in secret. Renenber that until the New York Tines
reviewed this program he withheld the fact fromthe

Ameri can people that his view was that FISA did not limt
his powers. He secretly believed that he had broader
authority than was laid out in the public statutes, but he
wi t hheld and m sl ed the American peopl e about that view of
his own powers. And that's evidenced in the statenent that
Representati ve Scott quoted, but it is again evidence in
many of the testinonies that were put before the House of
Representatives in connection with the PATRI OT Act.

One thing | would urge you to do is to exam ne
what ki nd of m sleading statenents, if not deception, were
put before the Congress in connection with this program W
were assured repeatedly that Americans' privacy was safe
because there were checks and bal ances in place and the
adm nistration was followng the law. W all understood the
law to be that which was publicly enacted, when it turned
out that the admnistration wwth a wnk and a nod has

apparently deened there to be sone kind of secret |aw and
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then m sled the Anerican people and the Congress in what
that | aw and what those authorities were.

Just one final coment on that. The President has
clained that the secrecy was necessary for national security
reasons to prevent al Qaeda from know ng that we were
wi retapping them That claimis absurd on its face, |
submt to you. Fromday one, before 9/11, al Qaeda knew
that we were trying to wiretap them as we shoul d be doing.
Al Qaeda knew that the PATRI O Act was about anending the
Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act to nake it easier to
wiretap on al Qaeda. It makes no difference to al Qaeda
whet her or not they're being wiretapped with a warrant or
wi t hout a warrant.

[ Laught er. ]

M5. MARTIN: It nmakes a difference to the American
peopl e whether or not the President is engaging in w retaps
of Anericans without a warrant, and that, | submt to you,
is nost likely the justification for keeping this program
secret.

Thank you.

MR. CONYERS:. Thank you so nuch.
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Ladi es and gentlenmen, the testinony, the witten
statenents, the conments of these six witnesses | think
reach a |l evel of such historical inportance that I am so
flattered and honored that not just the nmenbers here but al
the nenbers in the Congress who feel that there should have
been nore fornmal hearings will rest nore confortably in
their beds toni ght knowi ng what we have done. Wat you have
presented us with has been so inportant. And | assure you
that this is not just a hearing and then we will nove on to
ot her things.

But before | go into that part of it, I want to
begin with our nenbers seeking questions and addi ng comments
to this remarkabl e testinony fromyou six w tnesses today.
But I would like to begin with our distinguished nmenber from
New York, M. Jerry Nadl er, whose extraordi nary energies
were required to get himhere when he did, because he was
al most in tw places at once. | amvery delighted and
pl eased to recogni ze Jerry Nadler at this tine.

MR. NADLER: Well, thank you, M. Chairnan.

M. Chairman, | want to thank you for--I gather

that M. Scott joined nme, but for a different reason, in
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asking that this hearing be noved from 10: 00 to 11: 00,
because he had one problemand I had to make a speech in New
York at 8:15 this norning. | went hone | ast night, made the
speech, and cane back just now for this hearing, which is of
extraordi nary i nportance.

Let nme just state briefly, because | didn't nake
an openi ng statenent before, | regard--and | have | ooked
into and | have read the stuff that people here put out, and
others. The legal argunents the adm nistration nmakes are
not even debatable. They're frivolous argunents. They're
argunments that can only be nade by a nonarch, by soneone who
Is trying to justify absolute power in the executive branch.
And as | read what they think the President can do--and
Professor Turley said that the argunents of the Justice
Departnent have no limts. There is no limting principle.
And as | read their argunents, the President woul d have the
I nherent power to order a hit man to walk in and nurder
anybody sitting in this roomif he in his sole discretion
t hought that would help matters of security, and he woul d be
accountable to no one for that judgnent.

That cannot be the |law of the United States.
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Absol ute power cannot be the law in the United States. As |
read the statenents by the Justice Departnent, the power the
President clainms he has, if he were in Germany in 1933, he
woul d not have required the enabling act to pass the
Rei chstag to claimthe power. He is claimng absol ute power
that no one in Anmerican history has ever clained.

This cannot stand. And it is far beyond the

guestion of just this warrantless surveillance. The idea

that the President says, "I am breaking the |aw'--and he
won't admit he's breaking the law, but "I am doing X'--which
are clearly beyond the law-"and I will continue to do

them"” is a challenge to the rule of law in this country
such as we have not seen since 1861, since the rebellion by
the South who said, "W will break the | aws because we w ||
break away fromthis country."

How can we renedy this? Well, the House shoul d be
havi ng hearings, official hearings with subpoena power, to
|l ook into this and to take action. | hope that this hearing
will lead to that. | do not trust that it will because |I do
not believe that the current |eaders in this House have the

gunption to stand up for the Constitution. | hope |I am
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proved wrong.

Secondly, | wote a letter the day after this was
announced to the Attorney Ceneral asking for a speci al
prosecutor--and the ACLU and ot hers have fol | owed
Sui t--because obviously if you are dealing with what appears
to be a crimnal conspiracy by the President, the Vice
President, the Attorney General, and others, you cannot ask
the Attorney General and the people under himto fairly
I nvestigate that. That is why we have the statute that
aut hori zed the appoi ntnment of a special prosecutor.
Qoviously, they will dismss this out of hand because they
wll not admt that this is--howreal this is.

Thirdly, the ACLU and the Center for
Constitutional R ghts have brought two | awsuits seeking
injunctive relief, and they will oppose this, claimng that
nobody had standi ng, that nobody is injured. And given the

current Suprenme Court, they may get away with this standing

claim | don't know.
| do know one thing that I hope will give pause to
every official who is asked to carry out illegal acts as

well as the President, and that is that these are clearly
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crimes and that crines are prosecutable and the statute of
limtations |lasts beyond the termof this President. Under
the next President, this President, the Vice President, the
Attorney Ceneral, and anyone who participates in what are
clearly crimes could be prosecuted. And | hope people wll
understand that and it will govern their actions

accordi ngly.

Let me ask Professor Turley, you stated
that--before | do that, let nme say that ny belief that
Congress, that this House will not stand up to its
responsibilities I hope will be proved wong, because if it
doesn't, if it doesn't |aunch the proper investigation and
the proper hearings and the proper actions, it wll be
greatly endangering Anerican |liberties, and it will be
sayi ng, Wiy do need a Congress at all if the President can
do anything he wants just by claimng national security and
if he can just violate the laws that we pass with inpunity.

Prof essor Turley, you said that these were clearly
crimes. Under Section 1809, soneone who, under col or of
| aw, neani ng a Governnent official, who w retaps outside the

exclusivity clause against the FISA |law, as is being done
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here, is guilty of a crine punishable by up to 5 years in
jail and a $10,000 fine. Do you believe that these are high
crimes and m sdeneanors?

MR TURLEY: You know, it's ironic, because the
two hearings |'ve done a lot of witing is, is Federa
surveillance and i npeachnent, so this is--

MR. NADLER: | renmenber you fromthe prior

| npeachnent heari ngs.

MR. TURLEY: --a perfect stormfor ne, but
frankly, | do. |If you believe that the President has
violated the crimnal provisions of these laws, | don't see

how you coul d possibly claimit would not qualify under the
i npeachnment standard. There have been a | ot of people who
have said things like, "Well, he was doing it for the
correct notivation. He was doing it to protect the
country.” Mst high crinmes and m sdeneanors, as they've
been defined in the past, have invol ved questions of
of ficial conduct.

In fact, as you recall, in the hearing that we had
on i npeachnent, one of the great issues was: can private

conduct fall under the inpeachnent standard? And we took
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different views on that point, but | think that there's no
question it would. And also the question of what the
President's position on the crinme would be--is a little bit
anbi guous. | don't see how you can argue that this does not
violate the statute, but he's argued that regardl ess of what
the statute may say--he nmakes one statutory argunent, that
"I actually satisfied the statute,” which is pretty darn
weak. But then his backup is, "Watever the statute may
have said, | trunp it with ny inherent authority."

That's precisely the issue inpeachnment goes to.
Regardl ess of what a Federal Court nay say about the crines,
that's not your domain. Your domain and responsibility is
that if a President has comnmtted a crimnal act, you are
obligated to hold hearings. Wuat | would caution nenbers of
this body is you' re establishing a precedent by not hol ding
heari ngs.

MR. NADLER  There's no hearings.

MR. TURLEY: Right, because it doesn't mean that
you're going to actually find, or actually inpeach a
President and send it to the Senate, but at a m ni num you

can't establish precedent that you' re not even going to hold
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hearings to determne crines are commtted by the President
agai nst citizens of the United States.

MR. NADLER: Can | just suggest one thing, and
coment on it, and ny tinme probably al ready has expired.

The question, fromthe high crinmes and
m sdeneanors point of viewis not really whether a crimnal
act is commtted. As you point out, that's not our
provenance. But the purpose of the inpeachnent provision
was precisely, if you read the Federalist, to protect
Anerican liberty against the encroachnents of a Chief
Executive who woul d abuse his or her power to encroach upon
i berty, regardless of whether it is a crine or not. But if
it isacrine, it is alittle nore clear. So the question
here really is--in terns of is it a high crinme or
m sdeneanor--is it an unconstitutional encroachnment upon
i berty beyond the power of the President, and so abusi ng
his office?

MR. TURLEY: | think that actually this type of
vi ol ati on shoul d be a textbook exanpl e of an inpeachnent
I ssue because not only is it a Federal crine, but it

viol ates the doctrine of separation of powers, and so at
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Issue is not just crimnal conduct, but a rejection of a
central prem se of the system \Wen the President held up
his hand and took an oath to God that he woul d uphold the
United States Constitution, he was prom sing to uphold the
doctrine of separation of powers.

When the President says that he can't live within
those limtations, it is sort of a self-disqualifying
concession in ternms of holding that office. And so | would
submt to you that you're absolutely right, it doesn't have
to be a crine, but in this case | think it clearly is a
crine.

MR. NADLER  Thank you very much.

MR. CONYERS: And thank you very nuch, M. Nadler.

What | amgoing to do, | have just one question
that | would like to take up with you. But before | do,
wanted to ask Attorney Bruce Fein this one question. Wat
woul d you have done when you were the Deputy Attorney
General under President Reagan if you had | earned about a
programlike this, sir?

MR. FEIN. M baptismin Washi ngton was Wt er gat e.

| canme to the Justice Departnent at the tine of Archibald
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Cox's discharge. And | very nuch had revered Eli ot
Ri chardson. He was the Attorney General at the tine.
W1 liam Ruckel shaus was the Deputy Attorney Ceneral. Both
of themresigned. Judge Bork, who then fell into the
| eadershi p post by default, was prepared to resign until he
was urged by Ruckel shaus and Ri chardson to stay on to keep
the Special Prosecutor's Ofice alive.

| think those are the standards that ought to
apply here. You can't tell in advance--you know, in
retrospect, how you would have acted. But it does seemto
nme that an attorney has an obligation in the Justice
Departnent to secure and defend the Constitution of the
United States, and in cases of clear and open and i nperious
breaches, | think resignation is the only nethod of
responsi bl e conduct.

If | could make just one additional observation,
M. Chairman, and other nenbers. As a practical mtter, |
think if we're going to nove forward and try to get a
renunci ation of this claimof ommipotence of the President
during wartinme--which, in effect, neans forever because

we'll be fighting terrorismforever--it has a
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confrontational elenent to it, crines. There's going to be
an offishness and a difficulty and a fight over information
that isn't going to be constructive.

Even if there have been sins in the past, the best
way to try to approach this is to say, "But we need to get
recognition by all, especially the executive branch, that
separation of powers is a lie.” Not required, you know,
Henry 1V at Canossa and groveling, self-flagellation, but a
recognition, without casting a particular characterization
of the past, that that is not consistent with our
principles, and that going forward we agree it maybe can be
unwitten understandi ngs of how the President consults and
works with Congress during wartinme and fighting terrorism

And this is not the tine initially to say
i npeachnent is what we want to have. W need to recognize
after 9/11 everybody was frightened. WMaybe the President
overreached. No one knew whether there are sl eeper cells.

But we're well beyond that. Now is the tine for
sober second thoughts. The President and the adm nistration
shoul d be given a chance, not to have to grovel, but to say,

Yes, maybe we now have our senses, and maybe we
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overreached, and we will agree to a set of ground rul es
going forward.” Now, if he then balks at that, that is the
time to say, "Now, we really do have a King George II1l, who
received a coronation rather than an inauguration in 2004,
and we've got to go forward."

But as you well know, if you're getting involved
with the executive branch and fighting over information,
you'll be in lawsuits for five or six years and will nake
very little progress.

Thank you.

MR. CONYERS: Thank you very nmuch for that
response that goes back into history, and into another
adm ni stration. | appreciate your candor, Attorney Fein.

The question that | have to present is essentially
where you can go fromhere. Attorney Caroline Fredrickson
has given us a list of to-do itens that | thought were
excellent. Wiile we were in the testinony here this
norning, | have signed a letter to all phone and I nternet
providers, to inquire how and when they have turned over
custoner content and records, as has been reported to the

press, to the Governnent. Once we can confirm what access
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the Governnent has and how it has been used, | think that we
can nove forward

| now invite any of you to nmake any additi onal
recomendations for our to-do list, for what | amcertain
will be a growi ng nunber of nenbers in the Congress that
will be joining us on other hearings that will followthis
one.

MR FEIN. | would encourage you, M. Chairman, to
consi der hol di ng sonme hearings, not in Washington, D. C
You're sort of like a Runp Parlianment here, to go back to
British history. But to get a sense of how the Anmerican
peopl e, who are not view ng this as an academ c separation
of powers issue, feel about the sense of intimdation or
aura of Governnent overreaching with the principles that the
Presi dent has announced.

And there's going to be different views out there,
but | do think this is an issue that has to be kept away of
bei ng an inside-the-beltway issue, where one party or one
group is trying to get the head of another group. It's so
| arge and so inportant for the institutions and for the

peopl e to cone together and say, "There's one thing we ought
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to all agree on when we're fighting terrorists, and that is
keep intact the separation of powers, which is the Bill of
Ri ghts for posterity.”

MR. CONYERS: Thanks for the reconmmendati on.

M5. MARTIN. | would echo that. As long as the
House refuses to undertake its oversight responsibilities,
that you all continue what you are doing today, which is to
talk about it and to educate the Anmerican people about it,
and that that is key.

| think the one place that you will have, perhaps,
an opportunity to question the adm nistration about it, is
that every tine an official fromone of the intelligence
agenci es involved, or the Justice Departnent, or the
Depart nent of Honel and Security, appears before your
comm ttees, that the questions be asked about how you can be
sure that the answers you are getting are in fact candid
answers. |If the questions have to do with, "What are you
doi ng," and "How are you protecting Anmerican civil
i berties?" How can you know, as |long as the President
continues to make the claimthat he is making, which is that

"I have this power and | can exercise it in secret wthout
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telling you," and that that's a way to denponstrate to people
what is at stake here.

MR. CONYERS: Attorney Fredrickson?

MS. FREDRI CKSON: | want to add one thing, back
inside the Beltway. Senator Specter has announced that he's
hol ding a hearing. | think that's creditable, but | think
it's very, very inportant that nenbers of this body explain
to the Anerican public what a real hearing is. W need to
insist that this is not a one-shot deal, that it's a
whi t ewash; they go up there, they have a chance to give
their side of the story, and then that's it, because | think
that will not do service to what the Anmerican people really
deserve.

So | would ask you to |l ook into what you believe
would really informus all about this program what the
Senators need to inquire into, and not allow this
adm nistration to characterize Attorney General Gonzal es
goi ng up and speaki ng once to the Senate as an appropriate
oversi ght activity.

MR. CONYERS: Excellent.

Prof essor Turl ey?
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MR. TURLEY: The only thing | would add is--1"'m
not as solicitous as Bruce is when it cones to issues of
i npeachnent. To me, inpeachnment is not an effort to get a
President to cone around. |It's not the job of this body to
try to coax a President into fulfillnment of his
constitutional duties. This President has already stated
quite clearly that he believes he can violate Federal |aw.
That, for our system is the equivalent of a declaration of
war on the separation of powers.

But one thing I would encourage you to think about
as a collateral nmatter is how inportant the is for Congress
to pass a shield law for journalists. This is a great
exanpl e of why journalists need to have a Federal shield
law. The fact that the admi nistration's first act was to
pursue the whistleblower and potentially threaten these
journalists shows how vital it is for us to have a statutory
protection supporting the First Anmendnent. |If the
adm ni stration continues the way it's going, it's going to
significantly dimnish the ability of journalists to hear
from whi st | ebl owers.

|"mreferring to the fact that this adm nistration
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has used a waiver that is given to all officials in a
particular office, and they're all asked to sign to waive
confidentiality, so that if you don't, you self-identify,
but if you sign it, then you're signing sonething false
unl ess you actually did waive.

We're in a very precarious position unless we get
a shield aw so that these types of abuses can be discl osed.

MR. CONYERS: M. Banford?

MR. BAMFORD: | just have one small suggestion. |
think one of the problens in terns of the public paying
attention to this is they have the idea when you tal k about
wi retapping, that it's some FBI agent clinbing up a
t el ephone poll outside their house and putting sone
alligator clips on a wire, and they have no concept of the
whol e idea of signals intelligence. This is what NSA
engages in, which neans whol e scal e eavesdr oppi ng,
eavesdroppi ng on the entire streans of comruni cations
entering and | eaving the country, virtually everything
entering and | eaving the country.

And if there were any nore hearings that would

further el aborate how the NSA does its job and the

M LLER REPORTI NG CO., I NC.
735 8th STREET, S.E.
WASHI NGTON, D.C. 20003- 2802
(202) 546-6666



di fference between the public conception of a wiretap and
signals intelligence, | think it would be very hel pful for
the public to understand that it's not just sonebody that
may clinb up a wire, but it's sonebody who just pushes a
button in an office thousands of mles away, and it's their
cell phone, their e-mail, their Blackberry, their fax,
everything goes into it.

Thank you.

MR. CONYERS:. Thank you. Very good.

Did you want the last word, Attorney Fein?

MR. FEIN. | would just suggest consideration of a
Joi nt House/ Senate Conmttee, as was done with the lran
Contra investigation. | think that does underscore the
i nportance of the issue to the American people, and it has a
sustaining elenent to it as Iran Contra did, that | think
woul d further illum nate the questions.

MR. CONYERS:. Thank you so nuch.

M. Hersh?

MR. HERSH. Thank you. Can | just say that as a
citizen, | have heard today that the President has obviously

broken the law, that he has clainmed unjust powers to
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himsel f, which is characteristic of tyrants and kings, that
he has admitted that he's broken the law, and if you read to
oath of office, he's not upheld the Constitution of the
United States.

| think it's tinme for us to act. | think to
protect our civil liberties and our constitutional rights,
it's inmportant to hold himaccountable, hold the President
and his entire adm nistration accountable for their
m sbehavi or.

MR. CONYERS: Thank you so mnuch

The Chair recogni zes Congressman Adam Schi ff.

MR. SCH FF: Thank you, M. Chairman. | wanted to
just, at the outset, before I ask a question, to nake a
coupl e ot her suggestions for imredi ate steps.

And followi ng up on your coments, M. Fein, |
woul d hope that those within the adm nistration who have
been working on this programwould i nmedi ately cease and
desist fromany further electronic surveillance not approved
by the FISA Court. |If not, because very legitimte and very
serious | egal questions have been raised, then out of

respect for their own potential liability. 1 would hope if
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there's anybody at DQJ that is watching this, or at NSA
that they are m ndful of the very serious |egal questions
t hat have been raised, and that any future surveillance go
t hrough the FI SA Court.

Second, | think that we should use the opportunity
of the PATRIOT Bill Conference Commttee to make it
abundantly clear, if it is not clear already--and, frankly,
| think it is very clear--that the Congress, in the
authorization to use mlitary force, was not authorizing the
President to do electronic surveillance outside of FISA |
think we have an opportunity legislatively, because if we
wait for this to be resolved through litigation or even
oversight hearings, if the admnistration continues taking
the position that it is going to continue this form of
surveillance, then it is going to go on for nonths and
nont hs wi t hout abat enent.

So those are at least two things that | think
shoul d be done in the very near term

| wanted to push back just a little bit on your
comrent, M. Hersh, and sonething you said, M. Turley, and

that is that | don't believe the President has said that he
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bel i eves he can violate Federal law. | think what the
President has said is that he believes he is not violating
Federal law. And part of the reason | am not confident that
the President will cease and desist is that | believe the
adm ni stration would view it as an adm ssion of culpability,
in doing sonething it wasn't authorized to do.

Basically, to nme what the admnistration is
arguing in its |legal papers, there are perhaps five
argunents that you point out, M. Turley, but for ne there
are only--there is only really one credi ble argunent, and
that is--it is a three-part argunment: one, FISA allows
exceptions; two, the authorization of use of mlitary force
is such an exception; and three, if it isn't, FISAis
unconstitutional .

Now, | don't, frankly, on those three points, the
only one | think that has any nerit is that FISA does all ow
exceptions. | don't think there is any nerit, frankly, ny
point of viewto the argunent that the authorization of
using mlitary force was such an exception. I|ndeed, as I
think M. Van Hollen pointed out so eloquently in his

openi ng statenent, all of the debate that we have been
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havi ng over FI SA and the PATRIOT bill is conpletely
nmeani ngl ess.

The admi nistration could have come in to the first
hearing and said, "You can debate all you want, we don't
care what you do with the PATRIOT bill or FISA. It doesn't
matter because we can do what we want. You have al ready
authorized it. And what's nore, if you try to unauthorize
it, it is unconstitutional and you |ack the authority."”

So, plainly, the admnistration | think believed
that it still needed to cone to Congress for authorization
of just this type of surveillance under the PATRI OT bill and
under FI SA.

But | would like to ask you, M. Turley, and M.
Fein, Ms. Martin, if you would--and, Ms. Martin, | think
your point is right on the noney, because it was really
naggi ng me too, fromthe very nonent the adm nistration
argued that the nere disclosure of this surveill ance was
injurious to national security, that they could not cone to
the Congress without inpairing national security on this, if
the terrorists don't think that we are doing el ectronic

surveillance, then they are a |lot |ess sophisticated than
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they seemto be. And | agree conpletely, to them they
don't care whether it goes to the FISA Court or not, but we
do care. The whol e argunment about whether it goes through
FI SA or not and sonehow i njure national security, | don't
buy. | think it is palpably false on its face.

But | would like to ask you is what is the nost
credi bl e argunment you believe the adm ni stration has?
Because you are all of one mnd really on this panel, |
woul d |i ke you to take the other voice today. Wat is the
nost credi bl e argunent they have, and why do you feel that
that is not legally nerited?

MR, FEIN: | think that the--the adm nistration
has not, in their nost recent filing, clained inherent
constitutional power to ignore FISA on the theory that it is
too nuch constraining of the President's hands. What it has
argued is that it would be such a close constitutiona
question if FISA did attenpt to constrain him
notwi t hst andi ng the aut hori zati on of use of force, that any
anbiguity as to whether the authorization to force overrode
FI SA shoul d be resolved in favor of the overriding of FlISA

by the statute.
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That is ny judgnent is their best argunment, and
already on its face is so inplausible that it's hard to have
gradati ons here, because the argunment basically conmes down
to the idea that they have articul ated, that when it cones
to conducting warfare, there are no limts that the Congress
can place on the President.

For exanple, you may recall that during the
Vi et nam War, Congress prohibited N xon from bonbing in
Canbodia in 1970, and this argunent would be, well, the
Congress couldn't do that. |If Congress tried to prohibit
the use of Federal funds to send gun ships to the Persian
@Qulf to launch mssile attacks against an Iranian nucl ear
facility, the theory would be Congress is trying to handi cap
or arrest the President's ability to conduct the war.

Now, | went back and | ooked at one of the early
deci si ons of Chief Justice John Marshall, who was one who
I dol i zed George Washi ngton. He fought in the Revolutionary
War and he wasn't abashed about Executive powers. But
during the War of 1812, the issue arose as to whether or not
the President could confiscate and seize eneny property

within the United States w thout any authority of Congress.
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And Chi ef Justice Marshall said no, said, "It appears to the
Court that the power of confiscating eneny property is in
the legislature.” This is a case, of course, not cited by
the admnistration in their brief. That is why | would say
even though that is their strongest argunent, it is anemc.

M5. MARTIN: | think | would say that their
strongest argunent is based on the claimthat they need to
do this as part of intelligence directed against the eneny,
and that that's a constitutional authority on their part.

| think that the difficulty with that argunent is
that they then claimthat they can't adequately exercise
that either within the statute or with the oversight of the
FI SA Court, and that they can't adequately exercise that
inside the United States, and that they haven't nade that
case. And that to nmake that case, they're going to have to
read away the limts of the Fourth Amendnent, because the
Fourth Amendnent says that searches and seizures in the
United States have to be two things: reasonable, and unless
there is a good reason to avoid it, have to have a warrant.
And they can't make the case that they need to avoid FI SA

and still neet the requirenents of the Fourth Anmendnent,
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even if the President does have sone i nherent presidential,
commander -in-chief authority to conduct surveillance on the
eneny. The question is how and within what limts inside
the U S

MR. TURLEY: Congressman Schiff, first of all, |et
me clarify what | neant when | said that the President
bel i eves he can violate Federal law, as | lay out in the
witten testinony. | think you have correctly laid out what
the adm nistration is putting forward is a series of
alternative argunents, and, frankly, it conmes across as an
intelligence operation in search of |legal rationales. The
first one is that they are not violating the Federal statute
because the statute says that you cannot conduct el ectronic
surveillance under the color of |aw, except as authorized by
a statute, and they are claimng the force resolution is a
statute that does that.

| think on its face, that one can't be in the
runni ng because it is perfectly absurd. The reason is that
the Congress had in fact refused to nmake sone changes during
that period to expand the authority of the President. The

resolution itself was changed so not to be too broad. And
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nobody can cite to a single piece of evidence in |legislative
hi story--and as you know, you guys produce the |egislative
hi story by the bushel |oad--no one can find a single page, a
single reference, a hint that anyone thought that the
resolution neant this. So that one we have got to take off
t he table.

Wien | was learning to be a litigator | was told
that you have to follow what is called "the red face test,"
that you have to make sure that any argunents you make in
court you don't get a red face, and that one violates the
red face test.

[ Laught er. ]

MR. TURLEY: Now, the second argunent is that the
President has the inherent authority, regardless of FISA to
carry this out, that he, because we are at war, et cetera,
that Congress cannot Iimt it. There are sort of two
argunments in there, but dealing with both of them together,
| think that is probably where their best option is.
nmean, frankly, | think the only way they could get through
this is to say that FISA is unconstitutional. It is the

only clear argunent to say, "You just sinply can't restrict
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nme with regard to donestic surveillance.”

The problemw th that argunent is that, as we
tal ked about no limting principle, is that it would involve
any statute. W have already heard that the President said
that he is reserving the right to violate the torture
prohi bition. W have seen with eneny conbatants that he has
reserved the right to strip citizens of all their rights
I ncludi ng access to counsel and the court. W have seen
here that they believe that regardless of that initia
argunment under FISA, at the end of the day, FISA nay be
unconstitutional because of his inherent authority. Well,
then it doesn't matter what the statute is. It could be
surveillance today. It could be a torture statute tonorrow.
It could be a banking statute the next day. The point is,
the President is saying as long as | am acting under the
col or of national security, | have an inherent authority
that trunps the Federal | aw

That is probably their best one, but, boy, |I would
hate to make that in a court of |aw.

MR. SCH FF: | just want to thank you all. |

think the last point that you nmade, and, M. Fein, you nade
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al so, just have different forns. What they're arguing is to
avoid any limting principle, M. Turley, | think is right
on the mark. There is no way to limt the authority they
are claimng. That is what of such great concern.

M. Chairman, the Mayor of Pasadena asked ne to
of fer something in the record. [If I could, I would like
that to be included in the record.

MR. CONYERS: W thout objection, we will take that
into the record.

M5. FREDRI CKSON: Can | say one thing?

MR. CONYERS: Yes.

MS. FREDRI CKSON: | just wanted to add to ny
col | eagues' coments to your question, Congressman Schiff.
I think what the very | earned panelists have shown that this
is not an argunent that is going to take place, at least in
the President's mnd, in a court of law, and that he thinks
he is going to win in the court of public opinion. | think
that is why it is so critical that you are holding this
hearing today and why it is incunbent on Congress to
conti nue such hearings, because without that, there will be

no oversi ght and no holding this President accountable.
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MR. CONYERS: Thanks for that very illum nating
question, Congressnman Schiff, that you posed.

Congressman Van Hol | en?

MR. VAN HOLLEN: Thank you, M. Chairman. And |
want to thank all of the panelists here this norning for
your excellent testinony, input on this very inportant issue
faci ng our country.

You know, all our children learn in elenentary
school at sonme point the general process that we go through
to pass laws in this country. The House and the Senate has
to pass it, and the President has to either sign it or veto
it. If he vetoes, then it goes back to the Congress for
potential override of decision there.

A |l ot of people have marvel ed over the fact that
this President does not veto any |egislation, and now we
know why.

[ Laught er. ]

MR. VAN HOLLEN: He doesn't veto any | egislation
because he has taken it upon hinself to decided to ignore
those | aws that he decides he doesn't |ike, at least in the

national security area, or ignore those parts of those | aws
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whi ch he doesn't like. And he has these signing statenents
t hat acconpany these things saying, "Yes, except for this,
and I|'mnot going to pay attention to it." It is sonething
that |1 think anybody goi ng through even the sinplest
expl anati on how our system works realizes how | udicrous the
position he has clained here is. It would be funny if it
wasn't so serious, the issues that we're facing today.

| just want to underscore a point that ny
col | eague, Congressman Schiff, nmade with respect to notice
to people who are right now today engaged in w retapping
activities. | think people would have a pl ausi bl e def ense
that they were operating in accordance with a presidentia
directive if they were not |ater put on notice about the
serious questions that have been raised with respect to the
legality of that authority. But certainly people have been
put on notice within the |ast nonth, and through hearings
that will take place, that there are extrenely serious |ega
questions here, and | think the testinony of the panel, in
nmy view, is that it is a pretty slamdunk case here that the
President is not operating according to his authority. |

hate to quote CGeorge Tenet on that, but in this case, it is
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a slam dunk case.

So | think it is very inportant that people cone
forward. Qobviously, the people who originally canme forward
with the reports to the New York Tines or whoever, were
concerned potentially about their reliability and their
responsibilities in these areas.

| want to go back to what | think is this
essential question of a living principle, because the way
the Vice President has tal ked about this, the way the
President and the Attorney CGeneral has tal ked about it, it
makes it sound like, well, this is a very, very narrow
program as they have put it in place. Now, we don't know
all the facts about how they are conducting these
operations, but I think it is inportant that the American
peopl e know, nunber one--and | would like all of you to
confirmthis if it is true--that the President, when he is
conducti ng w retappi ng operations overseas, he has the
authority without going to a FISA Court to undertake that
wi retappi ng. Wuld everyone agree with that?

MR FEIN. Yes. |If he's intercepting battlefield

intelligence in Afghanistan, he doesn't need to go to any
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court.

MR. VAN HOLLEN: Exactly.

M5. MARTIN:. O if he's intercepting conversations
in Paris, he doesn't need to go to any court.

MR. VAN HOLLEN: Exactly. Now, if you have two
people here in the United States on tourist visas, neither
of whomis a United States citizen or a resident of the
United States, the President can wiretap their
comuni cations, or can he not wiretap those comuni cati ons?

M5. MARTIN. He needs a warrant. The Fourth
Amendment covers everyone inside the United States, but the
FI SA provides for a |lower standard to wiretap those people
than to wiretap Anericans and | egal s.

MR. VAN HOLLEN: Let nme rephrase the question, and
just |ooking at FISA, not the Fourth Anendnent issue, under
FI SA, ny understanding is that as long as there is not a
significant probability that he is going to be wiretapping a
United States person, defined as a citizen of the United
States or alien lawfully admtted for permanent residence,
the President can do that, but | guess we can follow up on

t hat .
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The point | want to nake is this, that | think
there are a ot of Anmerican citizens out there saying, "This
can't happen to ne, the way the Vice President and the
President are talking about. It will never happen to ne."
And M. Banford, in his testinony, tal ked about exactly what
happened before we had the FISA, and why the FI SA provisions
were put in place. M. Hersh's testinony is clear that even
with this in place, it |ooks |ike they decided to ignore the
|l aw, and that is what this whol e operation has been al
about .

But if you could just very briefly, in sort of lay
man's terns, talk about why it is the President's argunent
has no limting principle. | think froma |egal point of
view, we can see it, but just if you could briefly explain
to any people watching, why it is that their |egal position,
regardl ess of how they are putting it into operation, the
logic of their I egal position nmeans that the President can,
if he so determines in the interest of national security, to
wiretap the tel ephone conversations taking place between any
of us in this roonf

MR. FEIN. Representative Van Hollen, | think the
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easiest way is to describe the President's position as a
codicil to something President Richard N xon asserted, which
was, if the President says to do it, it's constitutional,
whet her it's breaking into homes of Daniel Ellsberg's
psychiatrist or otherwi se. That was repudi ated. Now, al
of the difference that President Bush has maintained is, as
long as | say | amdoing it in order to fight terrorism
then it is automatically |egal.

As | say, when he is making the assertion that

there's any provision that has historically been associ at ed

with wartine activity, "I can do it on ny own no nmatter what
Congress says." That neans we coul d have concentration
canps like Wrld War I1. And even if Congress prohibited

them by statute, he could say, "That's an incident of war."
That is how broad and sweeping this is. And we didn't have
to go back to 1861. Richard Nxon is in ny lifetine. |'m
not all that old. And this is an exanple, again, of power
trying to overreach itself unless it's checked, and that is
what is at issue here. It seens a little academc, but it's
havi ng your |iberties encroached upon by inches rather than

mles all at once, and then you | ose themon the install nment
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pl an rather than a ball oon paynent.

MR. CONYERS: Thank you so mnuch

Congressman Scott? Excuse ne. Professor Turley?

MR. TURLEY: Well, | just had a very small thing
to add, and first of all, appearing academ c is not a vice.

But there's another aspect to the lack of a
limting principle. W have been tal king about the inherent
aut hority argunent advanced by the President, how that
doesn't have a limting principle. But there's other
aspects that are equally extrene. For exanple, the
Presi dent has put forward the principle of constitutiona
avoi dance. His argunent, through the Attorney Ceneral, is
that because he considers there to be anbiguity in whether
he has this authority or not, that you have to avoid the
conflict, that you have to read FISA in a way to recogni ze
his authority. That argunent would have no limts.

First of all, there is no nore law-there is no
law that is nore specific than FISA. | nean FISA is as
specific as you can get, and it is as clear as you can get.
But the President's argunent seens to be, "If I don't accept

its clear neaning, it's anbiguous, and therefore, you have
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to avoid a conflict with ne."

Now, under that argunent, the President could
engage in interstate auto theft and say that, "I didn't
think that | was prohibited fromstealing cars and novi ng
them across State lines.” That's not what the
constitutional doctrine is about. And so there's aspects,
not just the constitutional claimon the Article Il issue,
that are quite extrene and without limt.

M5. MARTIN: As a litigator, | always like to
articulate the other side's argunent as powerfully as they
mght, and I think their nost powerful argument on the

no-limt question is they would say, "Yes. No, no, no.
You're wong, that we--the Iimt on our domestic w retapping
is that we only wiretap individuals who the President

det ermi nes have sone kind of connection or link to al Qaeda,
an associated group or terrorism So that's not |imtless,"”
they would say. And | think that the response to that is:
it's limtless because the President decides solely on his
own, and does so in secret. And we see what happens because

M. Hersh and his coll eagues, and other religious groups,

are now on those lists, the President's determ nation. And
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that we have a systemthat says when you want to make that
determ nation that someone is connected to terrorism that
the judiciary or sone other branch, we have sone oversi ght
on that.

That's where the lack of Iimt cones in, is that
the President is free to, on his own, pick and choose who he
is going to go after.

MR. HERSH. Could |I say sonething, please? | am
not an attorney, so I'mnot going to try to play one on TV
here. | can't speak to the legality or the justice of what
the President clains to be doing, to send his agents into a
Quaker Meeting House to violate ny First and Fourth
Amendnent rights is as ludicrous as saying we had to burn
the village in order to save it.

| taught witing at the University of Florida and
Florida Atlantic University. And | can tell you that that's
a non sequitur. It's illogical. [It's not illegitimte or
unjust, as these distinguished jurists have stated, but it
makes no sense.

MR, BAMFORD: If | could make just one brief

conmrent .
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MR. CONYERS: All right.

MR BAMFORD: | will just take a m nute here, but
just to agree with M. Hersh there. During Watergate one of
the targets of NSA under R chard N xon was the Quakers. He
ordered--1 interviewed an official from NSA who told ne
that that was one of the targets Richard Ni xon ordered, was
to eavesdrop on the Quakers because they were active in the
anti-war novenent at the tinme. These aren't frivol ous
worries | don't think.

MR, CONYERS: Now M. Scott.

MR. SCOIT: Thank you, M. Chairman.

| just wanted to follow up on another round of
guestioning, because if the President, in his own m nd,
determi nes that war protesters are underm ning the war
effort, does that nake themfair game for wretapping?

MR. FEIN. He's not rejected that idea, which
woul d say is a disturbing elenent that is in all of his
expl anations, both directly and through his surrogates.
He's never said, "Of course, | can't do this."” | renmenber
at one recent press conference a reporter asked whet her

there are any limts, and his retort was, "I'mnot a
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dictator.” He didn't say how he wasn't a dictator, but that
was hi s response.

[ Laught er. ]

MR FEIN. And that's what's troubl esone, he's
refused to say there are any principles that he woul d
utilize as a matter of Executive self-restraint, to say,
"Not going there." And that betrays a mndset that is very
WOr ri some.

MR SCOTT: Well, M. Hersh has outlined sone
infiltration. Are you famliar, M. Fein, with the Levy
gui del i nes?

MR FEIN: Yes.

MR, SCOIT: Under the Levy guidelines, could you
do that?

MR FEIN. Well, the Levy guidelines have been
changed and altered, but | do think--

MR, SCOIT: Could you describe what they are?

MR. FEIN. The Levy guidelines were intended to
set limts on the FBI's infiltration of various donestic
groups in search of possible crimnal activity.

MR. SCOIT: Wthout investigating a crinme and with
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no probabl e cause that a crinme is going on.

MR. FEIN. That is correct. But they were in
ci rcunst ances where typically you woul dn't necessarily have
a Fourth Anendnent privacy issue at stake, for exanple,
surveilling a group that was holding a public denonstration
that everyone el se could see. Now, in this instance, if you
have an open place that's generally avail able to anybody in
the public, it wouldn't necessarily be a Fourth Amendnent
violation for the FBI to go where anyone el se could go, even
i f they had sone purpose that wasn't--that was sone
nef ari ous purpose. But certainly, it's calculated to create
a kind of chilling effect by suggesting there's going to be
data there that could be utilized for an inproper purpose
| ater on.

MR. SCOIT: So what do the Levy guidelines say
about that situation?

MR FEIN Well, if there is absolutely no
suspicion to think that there would be any utility in
pursuing sone crimnal activity of this kind of
surveillance, then that ought not to be done. But there

were exceptions that were made, | think, by Cenera
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Ashcroft, that authorized the FBI to go into public places
i f they had sone belief they m ght conme across a terrorist
activity.

MR, SCOIT: The Levy guidelines were set up to
prevent the FBI frominfiltrating groups where there was no
crimnal investigation going on, there's no probabl e cause
that any crinme was going on, and under the Ashcroft
adm ni stration, they elimnated the guidelines.

MR FEIN. No, | don't think they elimnated the
gui delines. They did say that in pursuit of terrorists,
that there were--there was proper--where activity was
occurring in an open place, where persons were not prevented
fromentering, for the FBI to nmake observations that they
t hought might be clues to terrorism even if it mght not
have been included earlier.

MR, SCOIT: And so based on the old Levy
gui deli nes before Attorney CGeneral Ashcroft got hold of
them you couldn't infiltrate M. Hersh's organi zation, but
now with the new interpretation that canme out a couple of
years ago--nobody was watching, they just kind of changed

it, and we knew it but nobody paid any attention to it--now
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that is exactly what they are doing and exactly what they
had anti ci pated doi ng.

MR FEIN. But | want to be clear on it because
this is--you know, we don't want to overstate things. |
think the use of infiltration when soneone is entering a
place that's open to the public may be a little bit
i naccurate and inexact. It may be sonmething that we don't
like, but that's different frominfiltration--

MR. SCOIT: The chilling effort of your public
neeting, of your little neeting now attracting FBI agents to
listen in is sonmething new that hadn't been done-- Ms.

Martin, did you want to conment ?

M5. MARTIN: | want to agree that allow ng
under cover FBI agents into religious neetings is seriously
troubl esonmre. But | want to also point out that we' ve seen
in the last six nonths is that the Defense Departnent, which
Is not subject to even the Ashcroft guidelines, appears to
be sendi ng people into religious neetings. And NSA, of
course, is part of the Defense Departnent. | suspect that
if we could get the facts, we would discover that they have

changed all of the rules and regul ati ons about Defense

M LLER REPORTI NG CO., I NC.
735 8th STREET, S.E.
WASHI NGTON, D.C. 20003- 2802
(202) 546-6666



Departnent surveillance of Anericans, and that the NSA
programis only one aspect of it, and the infiltration of
groups |ike M. Hersh by Defense Departnent elenents is
anot her aspect of it.

MR, TURLEY: May | conmment?

MR. CONYERS: M. Turley.

MR. TURLEY: Part of the problem in ternms of your
question, when you ask is there any way that this can be
limted so that people like M. Hersh are not targeted, is
that the President's argunment doesn't lend itself to any
noderate alternative position. That is, he has mapped out
an extrenme position that doesn't really have an alternative,
that his position is [technical interruption], and that
where M. Hersh is protected is in the discretion of the
President. The inportant thing to renenber is that once you
say that sonething is commtted to the inherent authority of
the President, |ike sonething |ike national security, courts
do not question that judgnent as a general matter. Courts
don't conme in and say, "I think you were wong that this
person was a risk and not that person.” If it's commtted

to the discretion of the executive branch, it goes into a
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real mof total discretion, because courts really don't
exerci se much of a role in questioning national security
j udgment .

So part of the answer to your question, | think
what the President would say is that, you know, "W exercise
this discretion. W have this internal review process,"” and
| note that the Attorney CGeneral said that every 45 days or
so they review this program But the inportant thing to
remenber is that all of these reviews, all these procedures,
are all self-contained within the executive branch. And the
President's people around himare strong believers in the
sort of unitary executive theory, so that whenever you hear
about these procedures, they |ack one notable
characteristic, and that is that they are outside of the
President's control.

MR. SCOIT: Better known as a check and bal ance.

| want to ask M. Banford one question, and that
is that we are tal king about whether or not he has to stop
by to get a warrant before he does legitimate wiretaps. |Is
there information that is unavailable to the President if he

woul d bother to get a wiretap and subject hinself to sone
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check and bal ance? Because people want to suggest that we
ought to be scared to death of a battle like this,
prohibiting the President fromprotecting the public. W
are not asking the President to stop protecting the public.
We are just asking himto get a warrant on the way.

MR. BAMFORD: Well, not to ny knowl edge. There
are allegations by NSA and the adm nistration that there are
techni cal nmeans, which is one of the reasons that they want
to avoid the warrant procedure. But over the first 30
years, the FISA Act has been tweaked a nunber of tines,
whenever there has been a change in technol ogy or a change
in technique. The proper procedure would be to go to the
intelligence commttees and so forth and work out a way to
rework it. They noved it from24 hours to 72 hours, for
exanpl e, the anount of tine.

MR. SCOIT: For a delayed warrant.

MR. BAMFORD: That's right.

MR. SCOIT: You go start wiretapping, and you had
72 hours to get back to the Court.

MR. BAMFORD: Yes. It started out with 24, and

then they gradually noved it to 72. But the point is that
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that is a possible. They could sinply go and change it.

But as far as I know, and the people I've talked to, there
has been no effort made whatsoever to at |east |egislatively
change the FI SA Act to accommbdated any new technol ogy, and
if there is a new technology, that's sonmething that | think
shoul d be consi dered because it's an advance on what we

al ready have, and what we al ready have is very frightening
in terns of the capabilities.

SCOIT: Thank you, M. Chairnman.

CONYERS: Thank you so mnuch

= 3 3

Vx| er.

MR. VWEXLER  Thank you, Congressnan.

Gven the failure of this Congress to exercise its
responsi bility of oversight, and | think the fairly
reasonabl e expectation that the | eadership of this Congress
wi Il continue to stubbornly refuse to exercise our
constitutional oversight, it seens to ne that the only venue
or vehicle in which to successfully force the | eadership of
this Congress to act is in fact in the court of public
opi ni on.

Yesterday Anericans received the latest chilling
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threat from Gsama bin Laden. | think nost Anericans,
particularly after Septenber 11th, presune that the
President of the United States will act in the best interest
of Anerica in terns of our security interests. They want to
give the President of the United States a benefit of the
doubt. | think Congressman Van Hollen hit it on the head.

I think nost Anmericans, when they hear descriptions of

surveillance and wiretaps say, "Wll, that can't happen to
me. |'mjust going to work. I'mjust driving ny kids to
school. I'mjust a retiree. | just go to church or | just
go to synagogue. | just go and exercise ny religious rights

the way I w sh."
Ms. Martin tal ked about what | think is the
adm ni stration's presentation of the exercise of their
di scretion as always couched in terns of a connection and
link to terror. Professor Turley, | think, rightfully
poi nted out that in essence the President clains the
exerci se of discretion.
So in that regard I would like to ask M. Hersh
if I could, the President has exercised his discretion. The

Secretary of Defense, M. Runsfeld, has exercised his
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di scretion. The Commanders at the NSA have exercised their
di scretion. The enlisted people, who were ordered,

presune, to go and sit in the Quaker Church in Pal m Beach
County, they followed their orders. Could you describe for
us--and you have to sone degree--but | think it is inportant
for Americans to understand in the context of that question
"it can't happen to ne"--who was sitting in that Quaker
Church in Pal m Beach County? Were these people that had
travel ed to Afghanistan in the 1990s? Wre these people who
had taken plane trips to Pakistan, people who had ongoi ng
dealings with Iragi agents? M understanding is a bunch of
grandnot hers were there. Can you describe for us, so

Ameri ca understands, the answer to the question "could it

happen to nme," who was in that church when the Departnent of
Def ense ordered enlisted people to go spy on Anericans?

MR HERSH Yes, | can. There was ne, disabl ed,
59, father of two daughters. There was Evel yn G achow (ph),
79-years-ol d, grandnother and an activist, former union
menber. There was Deborah Smith, an Asian-Anerican

housewi fe. There was Javier del Sol, a Native Anerican and

a student. There was Marie Slicker (ph), nother of Native
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American children, and a nurse. There was Alvin Taylor, a
pharmaci st, a retired pharmaci st and retired attorney.
There was Janes venabl e, an African-Amrerican, a Wb

desi gner, a marketing person, a businessnman. There was his
wi f e, Bonni e Readi ng, a European-Anerican |ike nyself, who
is a legal attorney, a real estate agent, and a direct

mar keti ng person. | hope | haven't |left anyone out, and if
| have, | hope they can forgive ne.

There were a nunmber of other Quakers there as
well. | can't nane themall, but I do know that none of us
had travel ed outside the country. None of us had, to ny
know edge, made any phone calls outside of the country. W
were just people interested in getting at sone truth, and
educating our children, teaching themhow to think, and
giving themthe facts so that they coul d nmake i nforned
deci si ons.

MR. VWEXLER: The fact is, M. Hersh, as | see
it--and you haven't said it--but there isn't the slightest
bit of connection between you or anybody in that church and
anything to do with terrorismor the security of the United

States. The fact is, what the Truth Project is, is a group
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that may have a phil osophy that is adverse to the political
phi |l osophy and the political goals of the President of the
United States, and as a result of that differing philosophy
and the exercise of your political rights as Anericans, the
President of the United States, the Secretary of Defense of
the United States, ordered that your group be spied on. And
it doesn't have the slightest bit to do with Iragq, not the
slightest bit to do wth Afghanistan, not the slightest bit
to do with al Qaeda or the SOB who threatened Anerica
yesterday. And the President of the United States and
Anericans need to understand what this President is al

about in engaging in the NSA programthat he has
unfortunately engaged in.

And the question in ny mnd that cones, if what
the President is doing is entirely legal, then why woul dn't
he have just gone through the accepted | egal process to
begin wwth? 1f he had gone through that process, we are
told that on 13,000 occasions he could have legally possibly
done what he did in that Quaker Church. But apparently, the
President of the United States and the Secretary of Defense

have chosen a different path with no court approval to spy
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on people |like you and the 79-year-old grandnot her, and
these other patriotic Arericans. And there shouldn't be a
single Anerican that today remains confident that it

coul dn't happen to them because it happened to themin Palm
Beach County.

Thank you very much, M. Hersh

MR. HERSH. Thank you, Congressman Wexler. [|'d
like to point out that | don't think that we are, as we've
been painted in the press, conpletely harmn ess.

[ Laught er. ]

MR. HERSH. | nean the Departnent of Defense has
| abel ed us a credible threat. And | think the truth is al
of us are a credible threat to illegitimte and unj ust
power .

MR. CONYERS: Thank you.

[ Appl ause. ]

MR. FEIN. Could I just add an observation? And
that is, the President has said that the surveillance is
targeted only upon those who are known nenbers of al Qaeda
or affiliated organizations. Now, if he already has that

evi dence, why didn't he just go into court and get it rubber
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st anped?

MR. BAMFORD: If | could just add one thing al so.
From | ooking at what's been reported on NSA what it appears
to be is that it is expanding concentric circles around
peopl e who were probably legitimtely targeted in the first
pl ace, and then the people who have becone targeted after
that are peopl e who happened to call that person, and then
peopl e who happened to call that person. So you happen to
get a baby-sitter who calls the Pizza Hut, who calls
what ever, and that's how you get this expanding circle, and
that's why | think the comments were nade earlier by sone
people in the admnistration that this was nore of a brief
| ook at people's communications rather than the | ong FI SA
| ook, when they would go get a warrant.

| think that's one of the ways they're trying to
justify this, is this is sort of a--and I think they've used
the term"early warning approach.” So they go out there and
they listen to a |ot of people for less than the full tine
of a FISA Court warrant, and then they go and use that
i nformati on and go back to a FISA Court, and say, "W've

found that these people here are needing sone FlI SA
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warrants. "

And that's the problem | think that the FISA Court
was faced with, was that the presiding justice of the FISA
Court was beginning to get applications for FISA warrants
based on information that she had no idea where it was
comng from and it appeared obvious to her that this was
information that was being illegally picked up by NSA
wi thout a warrant. And that was precisely the reason why
she insisted that fromthen on, any officials fromthe
Justice Departnment comng in there seeking a warrant, al so
bring with them an affidavit signed under penalty of
perjury, that none of that information is the product of
il1legal warrant-|ess w retapping.

MR CONYERS: Congresswonman WAt son

M5. WATSON: Thank you so nmuch. | amsitting here
in a high state of frustration. As you heard when | was
I ntroduced, | was a former anbassador to the Federated
States of Mcronesia, and it was nmy responsibility in that
country, that island nation, to preach denocracy and the
rule of law. | sit here now feeling that |I could be branded

a hypocrite.
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| have in front of nme--and | would you on the
panel to pull this up, it's fromthe Los Angel es Tines
t oday--ny Deputy Chief of Mssion on the front page of the
LA Tinmes, and it's titled "She's on Activist Duty Now. " And
"As an Arny col onel and diplomat, Mary Ann Wight served her
country for nore than 30 years in sone of the nost isol ated

and dangerous parts of the world -- then quit" when "she
felt she could not defend this war." The war of choice that
this President says was to fight terrorism al Qaeda, Osama
bin Laden, and he goes after Saddam Hussein. Think about

t hat .

And so, as Barbara Jordan used to say, "Everyone
ought to have their friendly Constitution in their purses
and pockets.” So | asked soneone to let nme see the Fourth
Amendnent. And it says, the right of the people to be
secure in their own homes and on their persons, their
houses, their papers and effects, against unreasonable
searches and seizures, shall not be violated, and no warrant
shall be issued but upon probable cause. And it goes on.

So what is troubling ne now as a forner

representative of this country abroad is the words
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"reasonabl e" and "probable cause.” | feel that | have
betrayed the principles of Arerica abroad. Madeline

Al bright would cable us, al nost on an hourly basis, and she
woul d say, "Renenber the rule of law" And | would go to
the islands within this nation and tal k about the rule of

| aw and the Constitution, under which they have signed a
conmpact. Now | amfeeling that | have betrayed them
because the country that | represented is not follow ng the
rule of |aw.

So unreasonabl e searches, "unreasonabl e" and
"probable.” To the attorneys sitting in front of us, M.
Fein and M. Turley, the rest of you, can you respond as to
how t hey can use the words in the Fourth Anendnent,

"unr easonabl e” and "probable" to justify what the President
i's doi ng?

MR. FEIN. Well, Congressworman, | think the
ostensi bl e response by the President, "W're only spying on
those who really are conplicit with al Qaeda and terrorists,
and you just need to trust ne," and therefore--

M5. WATSON: In this country.

MR. FEIN. Yes, in this country, because they
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have, he says, they have an association. Moreover, the
reason why he knows is he asked his friend, you know, down
the Wiite House corridor and he says, "Yeah, they really are
t he bad guys.™

M5. WATSON: Let nme ask you this. Could I respond
to a student by saying that the interpretation of
"unr easonabl e” and "probabl e cause" is left up to the
President at the tine?

MR FEIN. Well, that's what he is asserting. O
course, that's contrary to our entire--separation of powers
is the contrary. The whole reason why we have different
branches is to check an abuse of that kind of
characterization of a suspect. That's why we customarily
have judicial warrants, but in any event, even in the
exceptions to warrants, there has to be a standard that's
subject to sonme outside review in determ ning whether or not
the President sinply is styling an el ephant to a nouse with
a gl andul ar condition, and saying, "Aha, | can go after this
el ephant . "

And that's what's so troubl esonme here. The

Constitution was based on the principle of "trust nme" is not

M LLER REPORTI NG CO., I NC.
735 8th STREET, S.E.
WASHI NGTON, D.C. 20003- 2802
(202) 546-6666



good enough. Men aren't angels. W need anbition to
counteract anbition, and those are truisns for the ages.
And if we let this principle of violating that

norm -remnmenber President Reagan, "Trust but verify." Then
we have | aid a weapon around for any future President to
abuse any of our liberties, not just comunications.

MR. TURLEY: | would echo what Bruce has said. |
woul d add probably two things, and that is, first of all
one of the reasons we're at this point is that the |anguage
of the Fourth Amendnent has been ignored. Al these people
that say they're into strict construction and textualism
there's no part of the Constitution that is clearer than the
Fourth Amendnent. It says "probable cause.” It tal ks about
warrants. But what we have seen over the |ast two decades
is a series of exceptions to that anmendnment, which, frankly,
I found troubling.

And al so in response to--unfortunately, you know,
the Franmers created a three-branch systemin the hopes that
t hey woul d check and bal ance each other, and we're sort of
down to our last branch, the judicial branch. | suppose

it's not so bad, we got one fully operative. But the
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judges, Federal judges, including a | ot of Republican

appoi ntees, have been remarkably courageous. | mean, even

t hough nmuch of this is left to the discretion of the
President, there is an ability of judicial review W saw
that wwth Handi. W' ve seen that where judges have tried.
W even see that with the FI SA Court where judges have taken
very courageous stands to try to get sone bal ance.

But what's troubl esone is when you | ook at white
paper, sone of the cases that they rely on nost heavily are
sol e search cases. You know, they don't tal k about |ike
Earl s and Vernonia. Those are cases that reaffirmthe
ability of a high school principal to search the | ocker of a
kid, looking for a joint. | don't think the Suprenme Court
was intending to create a national security |egal apparatus
on that case.

[ Laught er. ]

MR. TURLEY: But what happened is that they said
because of the unique context of the high school, that these
are reasonable. But when you read those cases you realize
how far afield we have gone to avoid what the Constitution

says. So | would just echo your response.
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| have to tell you, I'"'mthe eternal optimst when
it comes to this country. | nean | think we have weat hered
i ncredi ble things. W have weat hered good and bad, but
we' ve al ways seened to survive. | nean, the Franers
devel oped the Constitution as sort of the all-terrain
vehi cl es of constitutions. |It's really designed for bad
weat her. And, boy, we're in a bad weather pattern right
now. But | think we'll come out of it, but hopefully it
will be with the assistance of your institution.

MR. CONYERS: | want to thank, again, on behalf of
we, the commttee, and for all of the nmenbers of Congress
that support what we are doing, the mllions of Anmericans
who are expressing, we hope, their gratitude, so that this
will continue to encourage us all to take the necessary
steps of the responsible branch of Governnent as Anerican
citizens, who are determned to continue with the kind of
optimsmthat will make denocracy succeed in the end, and
that we all nove forward as a people, and that we will turn
this bit of troubled passage into an even stronger
constitutional denocracy.

On that note, | declare these hearings concl uded,
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but we | eave the record open for five days for nenbers of
Congress who would like to send you questions that we could
include in the record. Again, our thanks.

[ Wher eupon, at 1:44 p.m, the briefing was

adj our ned. ]
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